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IMPLEMENTATION OF THE HELSINKI ACCORDS:
HUMAN RIGHTS

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 1977

COMMISSIONT ON SECURITY AND COOPERATION IN EUROPE
Washington, D.C.

The Commission met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 2172,
Rayburn I-louse Office Building, Hon. Dante Fascell (chairman) pre-
siding.

In attendance: Commissioners Fascell, Pell, Leahy, Bingham,
Simon, Fenwick, Yates, Buchanan, Stone, and Dole.

Also present: R. Spencer Oliver, staff director and counsel; and
Alfred Friendly, Jr., deputy staff director.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN FASCELL

Chairman FAscFLI. The Commission will come to order, please.
These hearings of the Commission on Security and Cooperation in
Europe have 'been called to begin our consideration of the provisions
of the 1975 Helsinki accords dealing with respect for human rights
and fundamental freedoms and with freer movement of people and
information.

It is our purpose in these hearings and the ones to follow to define
what we know of implementation of the accords and of their violation,
to explore proposals for advancing compliance-here and abroad-
and, to seek advice on the role the accords can and should play in bet-
tering East-West relations.

The Commission's study mission returned from Europe last Novem-
|ber with the finding that the Helsinki Final Act had already been
more productive than Western signatories anticipated and contained a
potential for imporving East-West relations over the long term
far more significant than the initial impact.

That finding was something of a surprise to those who had criticized
the Helsinki process as one of unilateral concessions to Communist
political goals. Since then, however, news reports from Eastern Europe
and the Soviet Union-stories of ordinary citizens as well as educated
political activists citing the Helsinki agreement in campaigns for
redress of grievances-have at least confirmed that the accords are
eliciting an unexpected response inside those countries.

(1)
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That response-and not the action of Western governments-has
made Helinski a catchword for concepts of civil liberty, religious free-
dom and human rights in general. The response has been met by
repression-arrests of the most vocal advocates of the Helsinki spirit
in the Soviet Union and Czechoslovakia, police harassment in East
Germany and Rumania.

And that repression has itself been met by public and governmental
protest in the West. In the process an old debate has been reborn: an
argument over the results to be expected from East-West -dialog and
the means 'best suited to obtain those results.

The Soviet Union, in particular, has warned Americans that our
expressed concern for fair play for dissent inside the U.S.S.R. endan-
gers the course of bilateral relations and the chances of achieving a
new strategic arms limitation agreement this year.

That is linkage with a reverse twist. But it is being echoed by West-
ern commentators who fear that the United States is committing itself
to a lost cause: the protection of dissenters who protest the denial of
human rights in their own countries and who seek there the recognition
of the human rights provisions of the Helsinki Final Act.

As I understand-and applaud-the statements of our Government,
however, I do not share the concern that America is acting either
futilely or foolishly. America has always stood for the ideals of civil
liberty. We stand for them now. Neither the White House, the State
Department nor this Conmmission-by our actions-seeks to interfere
in Soviet affairs nor to change any nation's internal system.

On the contrary, we seek only to further a process of understanding
between two very different and long-opposed systems. That under-
standing cannot be advanced on false premises. It requires full ex-
changes of views and objective examination of facts and circumstances.

That understanding can be promoted within the framework of the
Helsinki accords. Those provide protection against armed intervention
in internal affairs or the threat of such intervention. They offer respect
for national sovereignty side by side with respect for individual rights.

They require a commitment to gradual and orderly implementa-
tion-by all parties-of all aspects of the undertakings, whether they
concern an improved flow of economic data or an easier flow of people.
They may require more and more difficult accommodations from the
Eastern signatories, but they impose burdens on the West as well,
burdens that are not easily met.

As the Commission begins this inquiry, then, it is important to
recall what we hope for and when.

We hope for a sincere effort at compliance. But we realize that re-
sults will not come overnight.

As provided in the Final Act, we hope for a relaxation of restric-
tions on expression and on the flow of information across international
frontiers. But we also realize that progress will be gradual.

Most of all, we hope for a mutual willingess of each signatory state
to expose its record of implementation-its actual practices-to the
comment and inquiry of the other signatories. That is the dialog-
without false premises-we hope to pursue and believe important to
maintain. Through that dialog, begun at Helsinki, continuing this
year at Belgrade, we expect to advance the objectives of the Helsinki
Final Act.
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We believe that this patient process can ultimately make a solid
contribution to the expansion of real-rather than illusory-coopera-
tion and security.

Senator Leahy, do you have comments that you wish to make at this
time?

STATEMENT OF COMMISSIONERS

Senator LEAHY. Only this Mr. Chairman. I agree with your state-
ment that our Commission is important, not only to the Congress, but
to the country, and I want to note the fact that we are getting coopera-
tion from the executive branch of Government.

It is obvious that this country should have such a commission.
I believe that it not only enhances our own credibility regarding the
Helsinki accords, but encourages other countries to do the same. I
think that of all the things that we must be doing in the area of foreign
relations, certainly in the next year or so this is as important, if not
more important, than any other that I can think of. I appreciate your
comments and I look forward to hearing the comments of the wit-
nesses we will have before us during the week.

Chairman FASCELL. Senator Stone.
Senator STONE. First of all, Mr. Chairman, I would like to express

my pride as a Floridian in our chairman. People who have yet to
understand his strength are about to find out.

Dante Fascell is the perfect leader for this kind of commission.
His tenacity and dedication are going to provide results for this coun-
try and freedom in the world, and 1am proud of him.

I want to say that the efforts of this Commission seem to have been
met, and the efforts of the dissident leadership in the Eastern bloc
seem to have been met with two responses.

The first response has been widespread further repressions. The
second response is very interesting. It is a series of challenges to
alleged human rights violations in this country carried in the pages
of publications in Russia.

If we can convert the rivalry and tensions that have been carried
on on the military and power level, to a competition between East
and West in the area of human rights, we will all benefit.

Then people like Mr. Bukovsky who is going to testify for us here
today will be spokesmen, not against something, but for something
and we can all benefit.

I hope that this Commission leads into that direction where if we
are doing something wrong, we hear about it from them. And if they
are doing something wrong they hear about it from us, and people
benefit.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
Representative FENWICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think it is

important what the Senator has said-and so true. We are not here
for or against any country or any person. We are here hoping for two
things: to make clear that when the highest leader in the Nation signs
an agreement, it is not done lightly, or for any other reason than that
it is to be honored. We must have in all our dealings more honor, more
honesty, more determination to do what we have promised to do.

Second, we are not against anything or anyone. We are for justice.
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Chairman FAsCELL. Congressman Buchanan.
Representative BUCHANAN. No questions and no comments, Mr.

Chairman, thank you.
Chairman FASCrELL. Thank you. I thank my fellow Commissioners

for those remarks. Congressman Simon just joined us. Would you care
to make any remarks at this point?

Representative SiMoN. No; my apologies, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Our first witness today is an old friend. I am

delighted to see him back in this room and back on the Hill. He is a
distinguished attorney and former White House policy adviser to
Presidents Nixon and Ford.

In the last 2 years he has been the U.S. representative to the United
Nations Commission on Human Rights. He is an eloquent spokesman,
a very able and distinguished American. We are very pleased that you
could appear today, Leonard Garment, and we are very happy to'hear
from you.

STATEMENT OF LEONARD GARMENT

Mr. GARMENT. Thank you, Mr. 'Chairman. Members of the Commis-
sion, the hearings that open before this Commission-today are a sign
that something important has happened to the place of human rights
in American foreign policy. Just 11/2 years ago, the fate of political
and civil liberty around the world was not an issue for very many
people.

And those of us who did think and talk about it feared that there
wasn't much we could do except lament the decline of freedom that we
saw in most of the world's nations. This in sum is what I found when
I served as the U.S. Representative to the Human Rights Commission.

The language of human rights was regularly corrupted and the suf-
fering of millions concealed from public knowledge by official hostil-
ity or indifference to the issue.

That has changed. Right now the fate of human rights in the world,
and in Eastern Europe in particular, is a matter of practical concern
to those who conduct our foreign policy. Political repression is some-
thing we now think it not only desirable but even possible to do some-
thing about. We sense, in other words, that an opportunity has
presented itself to us. Some would call that opportunity small, but it
is certainly larger and more widely apparent than what most of
us expected when this country signed the Helsinki accords in August
of 1975. Anid because the present opportunity was so largely unex-
pected, it comes as no surprise to discover that we are not fully pre-
pared for it.

There is, however, time enough; and there is at hand an extraor-
dinary opportunity. For in June, East and West have an historic ap-
pointment in Belgrade.

Preparations will begin then for a meeting later this year of the 35
signatories to the Helsinki accords to review past performance and
plan future steps. One cannot predict the outcome of Belgrade but it
marks the beginning of a process that can have truly momentous hu-
man rights consequences.

It is therefore, a privilege to open the hearings of this Commission
by offering a general perspective on the history of the Helsinki ac-
cords and their value to the United States.
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At the time of the Helsinki signing 11/2 years ago, what was most
apparent was that the Soviets had succeeded in obtaining recognition
of their domination of Eastern Europe. For 20 years, the Soviet Union
had been calling for a European security conference that would legiti-
mate the position it had acquired in Eastern Europe at the end of
World War II. In December of 1969, NATO publicly called for
greater cooperation between East and West in areas from the arts to
the environment; such cooperation was something that an agreement
might make easier.

In 1971, we finally reached a quadripartite agreement on Berlin;
and our own Government judged that this agreement removed a major
obstacle to a broader security pact. In 1972, we told the Soviets that we
would link the beginning of a European security conference to United
States-Soviet arms reduction talks, and later that year the Helsinki
negotiations began.

Three years later our television screens showed General Secretary
Brezhnev fulfilling the Soviet regime's 20-year-old wish. The United
States and the Western Europeans were signing a statement of
respect for existing European borders and for the principle of
nonintervention.

Now we can also see that the Soviets did have to pay at least a
rhetorical price for the agreement; and that price was an affirmation
of some elementary human rights. As our negotiators knew at the time
and as more of us became aware later, the substantive issues of security
that the European conference addressed had over the years become
matters of less and less practical importance.

Other pacts, other actions, and the passage of time had taken care of'
many of them. Yet the Russians had evidently developed a strong
commitment to the general idea of an agreement; and by 1975, there
were special reasons for Soviet leaders to need that agreement quickly.

The price they paid was spelled out in the famous "Basket Three"
of the Helsinki accords. In Basket Three the Soviets agreed, some-,
times in fairly specific terms, to increase their recognition of human'
rights in fields such as family contacts, the flow of information, and
various cultural and educational relationships. They pledged them-
selves to honor these rights on the explicit ground that they derived, in
the words of the declaration, from "the inherent dignity of the human
person."

This admission, that human beings have rights which are morally
prior to the states and ultimately owe their well-being to something
other than the state, was no small matter for a Soviet regime that has
spent so much effort to proselytize against such liberal notions of po-.
litical morality.

When these Russian concessions on human rights took their final
form, many were disposed-and with some reason-to believe that
they were worth almost nothing. At the time of the signing, a jour-
nalist asked Mr. Brezhnev what he hoped the conference would ac-
complish;. Brezhnev replied that he hoped all the nations of Europe
would live at peace and "not interfere in each other's domestic affairs."

With prophecies like this, it seemed childish to think that a piece of
paper was going to have any effect on the Soviet's regard for civil
liberties or on our ability to force them into a semblance of suchb re-
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gard. Many thought that all Helsinki had done was to concede yet
another principle for the sake of our illusions of detente.

Now the time since Helsinki has been too short to permit any very
assured judgment on the worth of the bargain we struck. Yet, in-
creasingly I believe that on balance we have gained rather than lost.

First of all, the Eastern European regimes themselves, and the
Soviet regime in particular, have behaved more circumspectly than we
had expected toward Helsinki's human rights provisions. They have
not adopted a stance of consistent public contempt for the Helsinki
principles; instead they have shown a curious kind of ambivalence,
both in speech and in practice.

Their public statements have, on the one hand, insisted on the prin-
ciple of noninterference and on the idea that the state may take an
active part in the "battle of ideas." On the other hand, we have by now
a substantial number of statements by Soviet spokesmen affirming their
obligation to abide by the whole of the Helsinki Final Act.

And one can see at least some signs of this same ambivalence in the
Soviets' actual treatment of individuals who try to exercise their
rights of free movement and free speech. On this matter of treatment,
the first and most necessary thing to be said about the Soviet regime
is that it remains totalitarian; and as such it has little use for even the
most basic human rights.

To take just one example, when it comes to keeping families to-
gether-one of the most undisputed and elementary humanitarian
goals affirmed by the Helsinki accords-we note that the Soviets have
drastically restricted the rate of Jewish emigration from the peak it
reached in 1972-73.

We note that there is a huge disparity between the number of reuni-
fication affidavits that 'Soviet Jews request from their relatives in
Israel and the number who are in the end permitted to join those rela-
tives. We further note that requests to emigrate are handled in a man-
ner that is cruelly arbitrary to a degree beyond the easy imagination
of most Western citizens.

Soviet behavior on other issues of human rights-travel for pro-
fessional purposes, for instance, or the treatment of journalists-
remains just as much a travesty of justice.

But one must also say that we can perceive marginal improvements
in these areas. Somewhat lighter sentences have been handed out in a
few political trials; there have been some changes in the regulations
governing emigration and setting out travel rules for foreign
Journalists.

Given the enormity of the practices that continue in the Soviet bloc,
it is painful to describe these changes as improvements. With the
recent expulsion of an American correspondent, we have had dramatic
evidence of just how seriously the Soviets take the idea of freedom of
the press; and it is bizarre to discuss the changing length of criminal
sentences in a country where trial for political crimes is so common as
not even to be news.

a Yet it is a fact that there has been movement, even if it is equally
a fact that the systematic repression persists.

In the long run, though, perhaps even more important than the
specific actions that have been taken so far by the Eastern regimes is
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that the Helsinki accords have prompted new initiatives by Eastern
bloc subjects themselves.

One cannot have a precise sense of these tLings, but we hear reports
of junior-level officials reminding their superiors that the Helsinki
accords do exist and should be taken account of.

We hear of increases in applications to emigrate, and we hear that
some applicants explicitly base their case on Helsinki. We hear of new
private groups within the Eastern bloc countries organized to spread
knowledge of the Helsinki human rights principles.

In short, the existence of a formal, written document, to which the
Eastern regimes gave their public consent and their formal stamp of
legitimacy, has made a difference. The words matter, and are beginning
to move human minds.

Perhaps we in the West, who pay such frequent tribute to the worth
of ideas, should be a little embarrassed that at the time of Helsinki we
entertained such a low opinion of their power.

And finally, the human rights opportunity before us has grown not
just because of ambivalence in the Eastern regimes, and not only be-
cause of the response to Helsinki by Eastern bloc subjects, but because
even apart from Helsinki the general climate of opinion on issues of
human rights has changed.

Human rights are commanding more attention now in Western
countries, especially in the United States; and that attention is begin-
ning to make itself felt in the actual conduct of our foreign policy. It
is no accident that a period that began with the White House's refusal
to see Alexander Solzhenitsyn should have ended a short time ago
with a forthright statement by ex-President Ford that the White
House decision had been a mistake.

The U.S. Congress has begun to take a serious interest in these mat-
ters, and the existence of this Commission is one very important sign
of that. Moreover, the recent statements by the Carter administration,
supporting the signatories of Charter 1977 in Czechoslovakia, calling
attention to the plight of dissidents in the Soviet Union, and culminat-
ing in the President's extraordinary letter to Andrei Sakharov, are
cogent and encouraging evidence of a new willingness to use the cli-
mate of dissidence within the Eastern bloc to further a human rights
policy which goes beyond sporadic rhetorical gestures.

We seem to be launched on a new course. But even so we will have
to confront the shadow of old arguments that have prevented the
pursuit of a forward and energetic human rights policy in the past.

It may be helpful to look briefly at three such arguments:
The first is that the United States does not have clean hands, that it

is not morally qualified to lecture others on human rights, having not
only violated human rights at home, but having also supported repres-
sive regimes abroad.

Yet the truth surely is that whatever our own failings may be, our
record in the field of human rights at home-our laws and our
practices-fully justifies our role as a champion of these values.
And so far as our relations with other countries are concerned.
we have begun and should certainly continue to protest violations of
human rights by our allies, by South Korea and the Philippines for
example, as forcefully and consistently as we protest violations by
members of the Soviet bloc.
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- The-second argument is.that we cannot press 6ur human rights
concerns universally without causing embarrassment and difficulty for
Third. and Fourth World nations which need and deserve help rather
than harassment.

This I submit is a condescending, even a racist, argument. It assumes
'thtat the. people living in the developing nations neither want nor need
nor are qualified for freedom. This is not what Americans should be
saying., Rather we should be saying that human rights are an essential
condition of development,, and as universal a human need as food and
:shelter.

The third and perhaps most imposing argument is that our pursuit
.,of human rights may jeopardize the possibility of arms control agree-
ments. Here again the opposite proposition is closer to the truth. For
there is no treaty that.can ever bind nations without some mutual trust
among the signatories, and no such trust is possible unless the parties
show themselves willing to abide by common values and standards of
decent behavior.

The extenfsion of contacts and communications with individuals in
the Soviet bloc'is the essence of cooperation and security in Europe;
such contacts are integrally related to the reduction of hostility and
suspicion which are the threshold barriers to arms agreements. It is
:in this sense that the Sakharovs of the Soviet bloc are the West's best
early. warning system.

In addition to the old arguments which I have just reviewed, new
'ones are now being advanced. Thus, it is said that we may harm our
own interests not so much by antagonizing our enemies as by deluding
:odurselves 'by allowing an aggressive stance on human rights to be-
come a substitute for military and political strength.

It is also said that our particular human rights interventions may
make life harder for the people we are trying to protect, by causing the
*Eastern regimes to crack down still further.

And finally, we are warned, if we seem to be acting arbitrarily or op-
portunistically, if we seem to focus on one kind of offense while ignor-

* ig others that are just as egregious, we could discredit the .cause of
* human rights altogether.

I. do not think all of these problems are equally liable to occur. But
all of them are possible. Ard I think that if we make some effort to
understand why these problems may arise, we will find, ourselves pay-

* ing attention to some underlying factors of our situation that should
inform our general policy in this area.

The basic reason that we may have problems-that we may see
crackdowns, or. indifference, or attempts by our opponents to make us
pay in. other areas for what we say about human rights-is that our
major adversary in these matters is a regime whose oppressions and
injustices are not accidents, but a part of its very nature. Even for us

.to demand that the Soviets fulfill the-limited provisions of the Helsinki
accords is to demand that the regime participate in activities danger-
ous to its survival in its present form.

: ow there will be occasions on which such demands will be met. The
.regime is an opportunistic one, and beyond that it retains if not a sense
. of guilt or shame then at least a residual capacity to feel embarrass-
nient..'But such demands will always be met only as a matter of con-
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venience, and they will always provoke that special rage that comes
from having been caught at doing what is clearly wrong.

So we must not delude ourselves into thinking that any gain we see
will be permanent, or that the Soviets will refrain from trying to exact
a price from us for the acts of compliance that they do undertake.

All this suggests certain criteria we should use in deciding when
and how to press the cause of human rights.

For one thing we must take every opportunity to bring broader in-
ternational opinion to bear regularly and comprehensively on the mat-
ter of Soviet compliance with Helsinki. In the coming review confer-
ence at Belgrade, we should work to insure that future review sessions
are provided for, as they are not provided for now, to monitor adher-
ence to the Helsinki document.

We must, in other words, see to it that Helsinki standards are pub-
licly brought to bear on the signatories again and again, and that
knowledge of deviations should be as detailed and as widespread as
possible.

Second, in our own human rights initiatives, we should be clear
that while we care for the fate of Particular individuals, we cannot
meet our goals simply by temporarily protecting those people who be-
come enmeshed in particular instances of government repression.

We cannot assume that the struggle to achieve justice for individuals
in the Soviet bloc will perpetuate and expand itself. Instead we are
going to have to use the individual cases we select to call attention to
the nature of the system that produced them.

We are not dealing with human rights in the context of liberal
Western systems of justice, where miscarriages of justice are accidents
or aberrations and the force of internal public opinion in any one in-
stance can provoke changes in general practices.
. We are dealing with a regime that is by nature corrupt, and we do
not have the luxury of treating it as if it were not so, as if we could
speak in a reformist manner, as if we had a common language to which
to appeal in discussing human rights.

We cannot treat particular abuses without examining principles
and underlying conditions. We cannot refrain from saying each time
that it is not only the particular case that is at issue, but the inheirent
nature of a regime that routinely produces such cases.

Our audience in this, we must remember, is not only the Soviet re-
gime but the world and ourselves; wve must at each point make the
broader political argument that can move the long-range opinion of
this wide audience.
. So that is one criterion for our choice of cases and the manner in
which we pursue them. And the other criterion I would suggest stems
from the fact that liberal democracies are so increasingly in the minor-
ity in this world.

As we consider how much our human rights posture might antago-
nize the Soviets on arms control or how much our human rights goals
dictate one or another defense posture on our part, we should remember
that we do not have the luxury of pursuing our human rights goals in
a purely disinterested manner, wholly apart from the matter of our
own defense.

Though our strength may be no guarantee of individual liberty
throughout the world, there is not much doubt that our weakness will
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harm the cause of liberty. We cannot defend liberty well without de-
fending ourselves, not only with ideology but with arms.

It will not do to say that defending human rights has no particular
implications for the rest of our foreign policy. On the contrary, we
are going to be in no position to defend anyone else's rights in the
near future, not to speak of our own, if our seriousness on issues of
defense cannot be believed.

Certainly the rest of the world knows this and acts accordingly;
there is no reason why we should not know and act on it as well.
We hear talk of an abandonment of "linkage" in our dealings with the
Soviet Union. Yet there is an inescapable relationship between our
ability to champion the cause of uuman rights effectively and the ex-
tent to which the United States is perceived as willing to pay a real
price for the protection of human rights.

Finally, and because of the truly embattled position we hold in the
world, it is most important that we do not permit the setbacks we
will almost certainly suffer to erode our confidence in ourselves. It is
absurd to think that because the Soviets decide to toughen in a particu-
lar set of negotiations, or because they begin resisting our human
rights importunings, our policy must have been ill-conceived.

We have a very basic interest in the pursuit of human rights, and it
is an interest that far outweighs the temporary costs and unpleasant-
ness that we are going to meet in pursuit of that interest.

There cannot be much doubt that in addition to its worthiness for
its own sake, the idea of human rights is one of the chief and most
persuasive points of superiority that we present to the world; it is
precisely to protect our long-term interests that we should put this
point of superiority before the world, and have human rights on the
world's mind, as much as possible.

Of course one is going to have to bear costs for this; but it would
be suicide to begin thinking that each cost is a sign of the futility
of our whole enterprise.

With Helsinki, we achieved more than we had expected. We must
not allow those gains to be abandoned because of some lack of under-
standing on our part of the fact that we will have to pay a certain
price for them; we will have to choose our targets carefully, we will
have to organize ourselves and our allies for a systematic effort; and
we will have to remember to make our case as strongly and as clearly
as possible wherever we choose to act.

I am sure that this Commission does not contemplate any such aban-
donment of gains or slackening of effort. I am sure this Commission
knows that as it prepares for Belgrade it is moving toward what could
well be the most important opportunity to advance the universal ob-
servance of human rights since the end of World War II.

And I am sure that in your hearings you are going to seek tways
to make the most of this historic opportunity.

Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Garment, for a very

moving, analytical and cogent statement of policy. Thank you also for
the recommendations and guideposts that you have given us.

We need to pay very careful attention to them. I have a question.
What was the most difficult aspect of your service on the UN Com-
mission on Human Rights ?
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Mr. GARMENT. I think that the most difficult aspect of service was
the isolation of the Commission and its activity from public opinion.
There was very little attention given to what the Commission was do-
ing and why it was doing it.

Chairman FASCELL. In other words, it was very difficult to be heard?
Mr. GARMENT. Yes, it was difficult to be heard and to make it under-

stood that a case was being steadily accumulated which inverted the
ideas of the Charter and turned them against the legitimacy of West-
ern democracies.

And not only Israel, which is of course a traditional scapegoat, but
the United States itself.

Second, there was resistance within our own government to the
presentation of forward positions because of the concern that this
would cause problems in other areas of foreign policy.

Third, it was a matter of concern that the flow of events, the attri-
tion of the position of the West, the way in which an accumulation of
words can serve to undermine the strategic strength of a nation or a
bloc of nations, seemed not to be comprehended by our allies.

I think it was this combination of passivity in our own policy, the
inability to achieve some degree of cohesion with our allies in dealing
with the problem, and the inability to communicate the atrocious activ-
ities of the Commission to the world at large that gave me great
concern.

Chairman FASCELL. You pointed out that the cause of human rights,
at least in the United States, is not anything new. It has been a matter
of concern for us for a long time. Witness our own efforts internally,
by law, and otherwise to advance the cause of human rights
domestically.

It seems to me from recent statements, the Soviets have-on their
own, quite as a surprise to me frankly-decided to push the cause of
human rights into the context where we think it ought to be-the
international arena-as a major factor of discussion between states
on all issues.

The Soviets are suggesting, for example, that it would cause trouble
in other matters, whether it happens to be arms agreements or eco-
nomics. It seems to me when they have decided to make that kind of
linkage, which is the kind of thi.ng Helsinki is really all about, that
we ought not to back off from it.

Mr. GARMENT. I think those remarks are much to the point, Con-
gressman.

First of all, we, I think, have proceeded on the theory that there
are certain truths which are self-evident. They may be self-evident
but they are not necessarily self-proving. That has been increasingly
the case in recent years in a world where the totalitarian ideologies
and variations of that ideology have been pressed with great energy
and intelligence in international forums as strategic policy.

The Soviets have taken questions of ideology seriously and we have
not taken them seriously.

Now we find ourselves beginning to recognize the importance of
human rights concerns, the kind of concerns that are the heart of the
Helsinki accords, particularly freedom of movement.

87-587-77-2
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As we begin to focus on these issues, we have the best -possible-meas-
ure of how salient they are, and that measure is the Soviet response.
And the Soviet response which you alluded to, which was to say these
are not trifling matters, these are matters of strategic concern-,rep-
resents a definition by them, by the Soviets, of the central nature of
these questions.

They are not prepared to yield on them. The strength of their society
is thin, the ability to withstand crises, economic crises, food, crises,
ultimately human rigbhts crises, is precarious, and therefore they will
make a real issue of our right to press for implementation of agree-
ments arrived at in Helsinki.

You are quite right that this has become a major issue. They are
joining issue not in the sense of finding a way of implementing the
accords but to discourage us from pressing for implementation of the
accords, and that is something that we must resist.

Chairman FASCELL. Senator Stone.
Senator STONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator STONE. Mr. Garment, put yourself in the position.of the

Soviet leadership for a minute, facing what they would think to be a
-cynical world opinion or cynical world leadership and opposed to an
idealistic world. What has the Soviet leadership to gain, either do-
mestically or in the world, by helping their human rights situation
by not using insane asylums politically, by not using torture in their
penal systems in any way, shape or form, and by allowing freer ex-
pression of speech, religion and travel? What would they have to gain
if they did do what we are asking them to do?

Mr. GARMENT. I think the fair answer is that they have relatively
little to gain and that is why they are resisting co-operation. Were
they to give substance to the language of the agreements their internal
problems would be increased, the need to accomodate the human needs
of their people would increase.

Senator STONE. I did not hope for that answer.
Mr. GARMENT. Well, I am telling you what I believe. It is in our

interest to press and to take 'part in a contest of ideas and to take ad-
vantage of that part of the 1l:elsinki accords that represents our
strength.

-I tvould not try to put a gloss on the agreements by saying that it
is in the short-term interest of the Soviet leadership, a leadership
interested -in perpetuating itself in power, to give real recognition to
those provisions. I think if those provisions were literally performed,
if the Universal Declaration of Human Rights was scrupulously ob-
served, conditions within the Eastern bloc would change in a dramatic
fashion.

I recognize the realities of the situation are such that that change
will not take place quickly.

I certainly do not urge that this campaign be accelerated to the
poiht where an intense crisis develops.

The gravamen of my case is that we make clear through the con-
sistent articulation of our ideas in all appropriate ways and forums
that these -are strongly-held concerns of this country.-

And in due course, -I think this is bound to have salutary eff~ets on
the lives of individuals and on the relationship of nations.
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Senator STONE. I wish respectfully to disagree with your answer,
because I feel that if your answer is the fact, we are not going to get
anywhere with the Soviet leadership and we really must get some-
where with them.

If they have nothing to gain, why would they grant further human
rights? But I think they do have something to gain. I think they have
something to gain in world opinion, something to gain in terms of
domestic tranquility within their own country.

If not, we are not going to get anywhere and I hope that what you
said is wrong.

Mr. GARMENT. Well, I do not think they will gain in domestic tran-
quility in any measurable way. I think they hope to gain in marginal
terms or in a very balanced way in world opinion.

After all they have made very large strategic advances in the world,
certainly in Europe. They have to balance very carefully the internal
problems that are caused by adherence with the provisions of Helsinki
and other such accords, with the reactions and attitudes that may
develop among the constituencies of supposedly friendly political or-
ganizations in other countries.

After all, the leadership of the Soviet Union thinks in long terms.
They are not thinking from month to month or from election to
election. They are thinking in terms of the balance of the century.
And from that standpoint there may be a great disadvantage if they
affect opinion in such a negative way as to prevent the achievement of
their basic aims.

Senator STONE. Thank you, Mr. Garment, and thank you Mr.
Chairman.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Buchanan.
Representative BUCHANAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I Would like to join my fellow Commissioners in commending your

statement, Mr. Garment, and thank you for your service to our
country.

Mr. GARMENT. Thank you.
Representative BUCHANAN. It was an excellent statement.
Like Senator Stone, however, I am a little concerned. I guess we

are just determined to revise your answer pertaining to 'what the
Soviet government has to gain by broader recognition of human rights
within the Soviet Union.

It would seem to me that anyone who has heard the message of the
Russian people-not only expressions of the dissidents, but of a broader
range of the people of the Soviet Union-would have to pick up the
message that if things were a little better for people, the governmnent
would be strengthened rather than weakened. I can not see how it
could be other than the case, notwithstanding the ferment that more
freedom is apt to bring.

Mr. GARMENT. If I may say, without repeating all of what I said
before, Mr. Buchanan, there are certain dynamics to freedom. There
are consequences to the process of enabling people to think and to inter-
mingle with persons and ideas that are opposed to totalitarian ideas.

And, therefore, if one is dealing with a totalitarian society, I think
it would be Pollyaima-ish to think that they felt that this issue-what
is to them a fundamental ideological issue-can be compromised safely.
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Representative BUCHANAN. Let me ask you-you mentioned the
International Covenants on Human Rights. Do you think this country
should ratify that, notwithstanding some of its deficiencies from our
point of view?

Mr. GARMENT. Yes, I do. I think that we should ratify the inter-
national covenants for several reasons, that is the covenants on civil
and political rights in particular and the other covenants on economic,
social and cultural rights, and, of course, the treaty on genocide. These
are all pending for ratification.

To some extent our position is hampered in debates in international
forums -by the fact that we have not ratified these international docu-
ments. It is certainly difficult to explain the federal system and the his-
toric reservations that exist.

There are substantive objections. I think the covenants on civil and
political lights are somewhat regressive in relation to the Universal
Declaration of Human Rights. They give more weight to the center-
piece of the Soviet campaign in the Human Rights Commission, namely
the primacy of the right of life over all other human rights, to wit, the
right of state security, the right to be protected against other nations,
which leads inexorably through the traditional Soviet syllogism to the
right to suppress all other human rights.

The covenants do give greater weight to that idea, and to the prin-
ciple of non-intervention. But on balance, it seems to me we should
ratify international treaties that have been signed by the United States
government so as to give greater force to our views. The Congress can
make the appropriate reservations.

Representative BUCHANAN. Thank you and thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Chairman FASCELL. Congressman Yates.
Representative YATES. Mr. Garment, I welcome you to the Commis-

sion, and I want to congratulate you on the fine job you did as our
representative to the Commission on Human Rights at the United
Nations.

I had the privilege of serving at the United Nations some years ago
and I was impressed by the fact that I did not really understand the
Russian mind. And I don't know that I understand it today.

It was a constant effort to try to persuade them, and the impression
one received was that they were not persuadable. Like the Sisyphus
myth, you roll a stone up the hill and it is always down at the bottom
again. And I found in connection with my debates against the Soviets
on the Committee of 24 that they, of course, were always at us, ham-
mer and tongs.

If one representative moved out of the seat, another representative
came in and took up exactly the same answer in the middle of a sen-
tence, for example. They spoke exactly the same. It was just this kind
of a presentation.

And I wonder whether the approach that you suggest can be
helpful or whether Jackson-Vamik, that kind of an approach is more
helpful. I came late. I did not hear you once refer to Jackson-Vanik,
for example, as a possible means and what your appraisal of that
approach was.

Having read an interview with Mr. Bukovsky in the Christian Sci-
ence Monitor, I know that he is of the opinion that pressure, constant
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pressure, has to be laid upon the Soviet authorities at all times. This

was what I heard, too, when I spoke to the dissidents in Moscow 2
years ago.

Good will, they said, has its place, but not in your relations with the
Soviet Union. You must find some way of constantly pushing them so
that there is a quid pro quo exchange that may emanate from this kind
of a thing.

There is the feeling among many of my colleagues, among many
so-called Soviet experts, Russian experts now, that Jackson-Vanik will
not serve a purpose, that it is past, that the Soviet authorities will not
be pushed into a corner. This is the phrase, they will not be pushed
into a corner, and the harder you push them, the harder they resist,
and that that avenue does not help.

I recently had occasion to talk to an emigre from the Soviet Union,
who thought that perhaps if Jackson-Vanik didn't work, there should
be pressure but in the field of d6tente. He thought that what the Soviet
Union is interested in now, more than anything else with a new ad-

ministration, is a continuation of the policy of d6tente, and that if you
could tie human rights in some way with the continuation of the
policy of detente, there is an opportunity to move forward.

I do not know what that channel is. I know that I favor what
President Carter is doing at the present time. I favor the emphasis
he is placing on human rights in contrast to the linkage that appeared
in the last administration.

I noticed that with every statement that he makes, the Soviets back
away. Apparently there is a deliberate and concerted effort thoughout
the bloc countries now to prepare for the Belgrade Conference by
saying, "we won't be intimidated" and by passing or by promulgating
many repressive measures, and by picking on the dissidents.

I am glad to see Mr. Bukovsky here-and I don't understand why
he is here. I do not know why they let him out. I hope to find out when
ie gets on the stand. What is your feeling about the Jackson-Vanik
Amendment and its effect on the relations between the two countries?

'Mr. GARMENT. Congressman Yates, let me start to answer that very
difficult question by suggesting what may be the reason for Mr.
Bukovsky's presence here.

A country not particularly noted for its protection of human rights
but gifted with tactical ingenuity, namely Chile, after years of having
been condemned, and on the evidence quite rightly so, by human rights
agencies for its internal policies, and having been condemned fre-
quently by organizations acting under the leadership of the Soviet
Union, challenged the Soviet Union to exchange an important Com-
munist leader who was imprisoned in Chile, Luis Corvalan for Mr.
Bukovsky.

The Soviet Union agreed, under repeated pressure, and the exchange
was effected.

Representative YATEs. Pressure by whom ?
Mr. GARMENT. It was raised frequently within the Commission on

Human Rights and publicly. The Chilean Government made the offer
and repeated it, and the Soviet Union accepted the offer.

The result, of course, was an admission, perhaps the first admission
the Soviet Union had ever made, that they have political prisoners,
because this was an exchange of political prisoners.
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I am sure that point will be made and it will be resisted by the men
Congressman Yates encountered in his visit to the United Nations,
men who are trained to present, and to present effectively, the Soviet
position.

Now I have had the educational privilege of being in debate with
Soviet representatives in Geneva. And in certain meetings, I believe
both in public and closed meetings, I had occasion to identify what
were transparent lies. But this did not interfere with the repetition
of the same lie, or a series of lies, and without any embarrassment
whatever.

But the point in this, it seems to me, is that it devolves upon us to
use our intelligence to make our case.

I think, we should approach it in a hard-headed fashion. Our
strongest weapon is the weapon of words, the power of ideas, the force
of our history. It is representative of what we believe and of what we
have done.

After all we have started as that "city on the hill" as an example to
other nations. We believe that there is in the human being a yearning
for freedom, for self expression. We hope to be able to convey -that
sense to peoples in the Soviet bloc; and if we persist' long enough,
I think it can make a difference.

On the other hand, if we try to fashion bargains, we denigrate the
ideals by trading money and munitions for the decent treatment of an
individual. The abstention from torture, the''adherence to minimum
rules of due process for their own sake rather than for the sake of
grain or for credits, will bring strength to the principle. I think we
diminish the principle by linkage.

Representative YATES. Thank you and thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
Representative FENWICKL Mr. Garment, that was a wonderful state-

ment and particularly the emphasis on.the power of ideas which T
think we have in this country to some extent.

I would like to ask you if you think this perfectly hopeless.
I would like to see us pursue Basket One and Basket Two on their

own grounds, for mutual benefit: Deescalation' of armaments because'
it is beneficial to both countries, and whatever arrangements we want
to make that are sound economically and benefit both countries.

'But we should keep basket three without compromise. The point
of basket three is that we are talking about something. that is quite
separate from a mutually beneficial interchange.

We should stop saying, "We will give you more grain if you give
us visas for three more people." That is to downgrade, in my opinion,
the whole theory on which we are trying to proceed,'which is an
orderly and just world in which these injustices just-will not happen
to people.

I know the Russians are said to be intensely practical. They are go-
ing to do whatever is mutually beneficial in the long run for them any-
way. I don't think we are going to be able to force them to destroy their
system, but I am interested in what .you say about that point because
others who have come before this. commission-those who have come'
out of the Soviet Union, those we saw in Paris, dissidents who man-
aged to get out-they are saying, that if the'Soviet Union did begin to
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treat their people with a little more humanity and justice, that some-
how the whole system would be threatened.

Do you really think that is true? 'Do you think that that is partly
why they don't do it?

Mr. GARMENT. Yes.
Representative FENWICK. Do you think, then, that the sort of out-

line I suggest is impractical?
Mr. GARMENT. No.
Representative FENWICK. Do you think they would be willing to

risk the destruction of their system? If we were willing to continue
negotiating mutually beneficial actions, would they refuse to negotiate
because we insisted so much on human rights?

Mr. GARMENT. 'No, I think they will pursue the line of their interest
from a purely self-interested point of view.

Representative FENWICK. Yes.
Mr. GARMENT. They will strike bargains where -they can, again from

the standpoint of their long-term interest. I do not think they will
take actions which will present a threat to their basic system, to the
totalitarian idea, which identifies virtually all of the conntry as "dis-
senters," because *most Soviet citizens are unhappy about one or
another aspect of their life under Soviet leadership.

That can rapidly get out of control.
Representative FENWICK. Just one more question that I want to

ask. It seems to me that the communists in France and Italy have in-
creased their vote but they are also increasingly departing from the
Soviet line. The 'Soviet system. becomes more brittle and fragile as it
expands, almost like a bubble that is about to break.

But I am troubled by what you say about the position of our allies
in the Human Rights Commission. Did I misunderstand you or did I
hear you correctly, to suggest perhaps there was not much urgency on
their part?

Mr. GARMENT. They were quite weak, to put it bluntly.
Representative FENWICK. They were?
Mr. GARMENT. Certainly the individual representatives were not in-

different to the importance of the problem, but the instructions they
had generally prevented us from moving in an effective way. Of
course the vote is always against us.

Representative FENWICK. Yes.
Mr. GARMENT. And will be for the forseeable future. 'So the power

lies in our ability to articulate the ideas of Western civilization, which
are indeed attractive ideas.

I would not, to go back to your earlier statement, Mrs. Fenwick,
be completely discouraged about the possibility of change in the Soviet
Union despite the present attitude of 'Soviet leadership. There are
matters that lie beyond our capacity for prophecy.

It may sound simple, but there is something powerful and con-
vincing about ideas that are sound and soundly presented.

These ideas have real strength, and they can certainly affect the.
margins of Soviet power in Eastern Europe and by a process of
ideological osmosis, can affect the way the Soviet system itself oper-
ates in the longer term.

Representative FENWICK. Thank you, Mr. Garment.
Chairman FASCELL. Congressman Simon.
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Representative SIION. First of all, I note the presence in the audi-
ence of our colleague, Representative Bill Goodling. I am sure we
would be happy to have you join us here if you care to.

By implication, Mr. Garment, in your statement-and it is an ex-
cellent one incidently; I think it is solid in both ideology and practi-
cal terms-you indicate approval of the letter of President Carter
to Mr. Sakharov. You are aware that some in the State Department
and on the Hill, at least quietly, have great reservations about that.
I am just curious about your reaction to that letter.

Mr. GARMENT. Well, I am as enthusiastic as most others about that
letter. I think that it is a marvelous writing, a historic act. I am not
surprised that there is a conditioned reflex that exists within certain
quarters in the State Department.

These are many who are enthusiastically in support of the Presi-
dent's action, but I think there is a reflex that draws back with alarm
from anything that represents such a departure from what has been
the order of procedure for so many years.

During the period that I -served as Counsellor to the U.'S. delega-
tion to the United Nations, there were occasions in which Ambassador
Moynihan was unable to use the name of Soviet dissenters in state-
ments and speeches.

'So we have moved quite some distance from the feeling, institu-
tionally, that the mention of the name of prominent dissenters would
give offense to the Soviet Union and should not be done. This is a
colossal inhibition of our own freedom of speech that 'has very little
diplomatic value.

Representative (SIMON. There is nothing to be gained pragmatically
from pussyfooting around about what we believe?

Mr. GARMENT. Absolutely nothing.
Representative SIMON. Then one other question. You make a couple

of references to the meeting in Belgrade. I assume you are still in con-
tact with the State Department and what is going on there.

Are we making adequate preparations for Belgrade?
Mr. GARMENT. I have very limited contact with the State Depart-

ment. I still have some friends in the State Department, and we have
had occasion to talk very informally about what is taking place, and it
is my impression that the Department would welcome and would bene-
fit from gruidance by the legislative branch on preparations for Bel-
grade on the extent to which this should be considered a high priority
of the American Government, the kind of position that should be
adopted, how forward, and so on.

There were intimations of anxieties within the Soviet bloc about
Belgrade even before the events of the last couple of weeks. And so the
setting in which Belgrade will play out has changed, and we should
take advantage of that fact. We should also be alert to the fact that
there may be great resistance to Belgrade with the Soviet bloc, and
some related apprehension in the State Department.

The executive branch has a special function, and this Commission
in particular has both the responsibility and, I would say, magnificent
opportunity, to make sure that the events in Belgrade are known to
the world.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Garment, thank you very much. By way of
a postscript let me just add that we are certain that the level of aware-
ness has been raised in the Department of State.
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The Commission has received assurances from the Secretary of State,
Mr. Vance, not only of cooperation in our mutual effort here, but also
in the improvement of the preparation for Belgrade. There is now
a sincere awareness not only of the issues, but the changing circum-
stances that surround them. I am a lot more optimistic than I was
2 or 3 months ago.

Mr. GARMENT. I am reminded of a case some years ago, one of the
few cases that developed fortuitously from my own standpoint, and
so well, that when it came to the trial date, the other side defaulted, and
it was a great disappointment to me.

It is very important in the preparations for Belgrade that we make
sure that the Soviets do not default, that they are there, and they hear
and the world hears what we have to say and what they have to say.

Chairman FASCELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Garment. We appre-
ciate your taking the time to be with us and giving the benefit of your
views and your knowledge.

Mr. GARMENT. Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Our next witness-it is a great privilege and an

honor today to have Mr. Vladimir Bukovsky as a second witness for
the Commission today.

With him is Dr. Yuri Olkhovsky, who will help us as an interpreter
this morning.

In the years between his arrest in March of 1971 and his release last
December, Mr. Bukovsky attracted by his courage the admiration and
support of thousands of people in the West.

His conduct ever since his first arrest in 1963 has come to symbolize
the determination of Soviet civil rights advocates to speak their own
minds, and the strength of character that sustained such a
determination.

For many years his voice was one of many that the Soviet authorities
did not want the West to hear, and so today we are fortunate that we do
have the opportunity to hear him.

Mr. Bukovsky, you have a prepared statement, will you proceed.

STATEMENT OF VLADIMIR BURKOVSKY

Mr. BUEOvSKY. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, members of the Com-
mission. I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone of the
many people in the United States who have worked for my release
from Soviet prison.

Over the decades during which the Soviet regime has existed, a
number of international agreements on the need to observe human
rights have been concluded. I do not intend now to analyze in detail
the qualities and deficiencies of each of them, but I wish to make clear
that the essence is not the quality of the agreements themselves but how
far Western countries are ready to insist on their fulfillment. The last
in the series of the agreements was the Final Act of the Conference on
European Security and Cooperation which, despite its obvious draw-
backs, contains a number of clauses obligating all its signatories, in-
cluding the Soviet Union and East European countries, to respect the
rights of their own citizens.

However, from the very beginning, the Soviet Union had no inten-
tion to fulfill this part of the agreement, attempting to relieve itself
of all obligations by referring to its sovereign rights.
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The Soviet Union's attitude to the West and, consequently, to co-
operation with the West, is easily shown by the example of article 64
of the Russian Federation's criminal code (and the equivalent articles
in the codes of the various Union Republics).

According to this article, any citizen of the U.S.S.R., trying to
escape from the Soviet Union or refusing to return to it, is considered
a traitor and is on the same footing as a deserter who has gone over
to the enemy. Such a person may be punished by imprisonment from
10 to 15 years or by execution.

What peaceful cooperation or d6tente can we talk about if the Soviet
Union continues to force into the minds of its own citizens hostility
toward European countries and the United States of America. reserv-
ing to itself the right to preserve a cold-war climate inside the coun-
try? It is obvious that the Soviet Union does not have the slightest
intention of bringing its internal legal system into line with interna-
tional agreements, let alone allowing the peaceful coexistence of
ideologies.

There is no freedom of movement in the Soviet Union. And one
can only' be amazed by the blindness of people in the West who do
not see the Berlin Wall in the middle of Europe. The Soviet Union is
similarly fenced in.

Dozens of my fellow-prisoners are still in the U.S.S.R.'s prisons and
camps only because they tried to leave the U.S.S.R. or, once they had
left, returned voluntarily. Vladimir Balakhonov, a U.N. employee
who asked for political asylum in Switzerland in 1973, returned to the
Soviet Union of his own free will after a Soviet consul gave his as-
surances that he would not be subject to repression. He was sentenced
to 12 years and is now in Vladimir prison.

Vasily Fedorenko was given 15 years for an attempt to cross the
Soviet-Czechoslovak border and is in Vladimir prison on a special
regime. He has been on a hunger-strike for more than a year in protest
against his illegal sentence.

Nothing is known of the fate of the pilot Zosimov, returned by Iran
to Soviet authorities for punishment. Twelve Jews, who received sen-
tences of between 8 and 15 years for the famous Leningrad hijack case,
are still in detention.

Incidentally, the merit of these people is that they were the first to
attract the attention of the world public opinion and of Western gov-
ernments to the problem of leaving the U.S.S.R. But even now this
problem cannot be considered resolved. People are subject to persecu-
tion including imprisonment for many years, for the mere expression
of a wish to leave the country.

For example, Anatoly Marchenko was exiled to Siberia for trying
to exercise his right to leave. Even after the Helsinki agreement,
which plainly stipulated the. principle of reuniting families. Ida
Nudel has not been allowed to join her sister in Israel, and she is
threatened with legal and psychiatric persecution. According to the
Moscow Helsinki Observance Group, the possibilities of leaving the
Soviet Union have grown sharply worse since the Final Act was
signed: emigration is now limited to cases of narrowly understood
reunification of .families. The problem of return to the U.S.S.R. for
those who have left has not been touched on.
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Everyone who decides to leave does so once and for all, without any
hope of ever returning. Therefore, he practically has to decide to
become a refugee. Under that same article 64, any attempt by rep-
resentatives of various peoples of the U.S.S.R. to realize or even dis-
cuss their right to national self-determination, as provided for in the
Soviet Constitution, is seen as treason.

Principle Eight of part one of the Final Act speaks of the right of
every people to define its own external and internal political status
in conditions of complete freedom. However, the peoples of the
U.S.S.R. have never had conditions of complete freedom let alone
any real possibility for self-determination.

I can bear witness to the fact that there are still hundreds of people
in prisons and camps who were sentenced after the Second World
War for their part in national liberation movements in the Ukraine
and the Baltic republics.

In the sixties and seventies dozens of people were condemned for
so-called bourgeois nationalism, that is for participating in discus-
sions of prospects for national self-determination or even just for a
cultural renaissance of their peoples. Due to limitations of time I am
unable to name all of them, but I shall mention only those who have
been imprisoned several times for "bourgeois nationalism" and are
currently in a prison or camp.

They are the Armenian poet Pairuir Airikyan; the Ukrainians, his-
torian Valentin Moroz, linguist Svyatoslav Ka ravansky, teacher
Danilo Shumuk, historian Ivan Hel, poet Mikhailo Osadchi, writer
Aryacheslav Ohornovil. Yuri Shukhevich has spent only 4 years at
liberty since the age of 15.

He was sentenced to 5 years in prison, five years in a special regime
concentration camp, and 5 years' exile for writing his memoirs. The
Ukrainian poet Anatoly Lupinos, is in the Dnepropetrovsk psychi-
atric prison under forced "treatment" for an unspecified time. He
earlier served a 10-year camp sentence.

Whole peoples who were deported in Stalin's times are denied the
right of return to their homeland: these are the Crimean Tartars,
Meskhetians and the Volga Germans. If the Germans are now man-
aging to emigrate to West Germany, experiencing the usual difficulties
associated with leaving (arrest, persecution, and humiliation), the
Crimean Tartars, expelled from the Crimea, and the Meskhetians, ex-
pelled from Georgia, are still deprived of the freedom to choose a
place to live inside the Soviet Union and are subjected to the same
cruel persecutions.

The Crimean Tartar activist Mustafa Dzhemilev has been impri-
soned for the fourth time. His life is now in danger after prolonged
hunger-strikes. At present, movements for national rights are insep-
arable from the general movement for the rights of man.

As a participant in this movement, I should like to point out that
the necessity of observing the law always formed part of our tradi-
tions. Samizdat, peaceful demonstrations and protest petitions were
and continue to be our practical expression of constitutional freedoms.

Our information journal "The Chronicle of Current Events",
founded in 1968, carries the text of article 19 of the Universal Declara-
tion of Human Rights on its masthead. Again in 1968 signatures were
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collected for an appeal to the USSR Supreme Soviet with the proposal
to ratify the covenants on civil and political rights.

Our constitutional actions were answered by repressions, since they
were described as anti-Soviet propaganda, defamation of the Soviet
system, or infringements of public order. Signed sheets of the appeal
were confiscated during house-searches. Several times during house-
searches (and always to this day in places of detention) the text of
the Human Rights Declaration was confiscated. In a number of ver-
dicts, participation in compiling and distributing the "Chronicle of
Current Events" was considered a crime.

Hundreds of people have been imprisoned for participation in this
movement, for their beliefs and convictions. Soviet punitive organs
and propaganda deny the existence of persecution for one's beliefs
in the Soviet Union; according to official statements, nobody is impris-
oned for his views in the Soviet Union, only for his actions.

At the same time, expression of one's views is understood as a
criminal act. Incidentally, article 19 of the Human Rights Declara-
tion does not separate the right to have any views and convictions from
the right to express them.

Alexander Chekalin, a fitter, was sentenced to 5 years in a con-
centration camp in 1971 just because he had written a remark on a
voting slip during so-called secret elections to the Supreme Soviet.
In this remark he expressed his opinion of Soviet electoral procedure.

Dozens of people have been sentenced only because they have com-
plained to the country's authorities and international organizations.
The merited teacher of the Moldavian republic, Yakov Suslensky, who
survived a 7-year sentence by a miracle and was released in January
of this year was imprisoned for a letter to the U.N. Secretary General,
which the KGB got hold of while it was in the mail. Suchi practices
force people to be hypocritical, teach them to think one thing and say
another.

They violate people's consciences. There is no freedom of informa-
tion in the Soviet Union. Soviet law rejects it in principle. Exercising
the right to receive and spread information by any means is punishable
under articles 70 and 190.3, and is considered to be a criminal act.

I was arrested in 1971 and sentenced to 7 years in prison and
concentration camp and to 5 years' exile just because I had, openly,
without making a secret of it, told the correspondents of the Associ-
ated Press and of CBS in Moscow what I had seen in prisons, camps
and madhouses.

During the so-called trial, which lasted for only a few hours, clip-
pings from American newspapers containing an interview with me
were shown as evidence and the CBS film with my participation was
shown. None of the judges spoke English, but the court nevertheless
refused my request for a translation during the case.

They said that everything was already clear. I can certify that more
than a month before the court examination and the verdict, a KGB
investigator told me the term of my imprisonment. The following
people are now imprisoned in concentration camps and prisons for
distributing publications about infringements of human rights in the
Soviet Union, such as the "Chronicle of Current Events," the '"Chron-
icle of the Lithuanian Catholic Church," and the "Ukrainian H1'erald":
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Nijole Sadunaite, Sergei Kovalev, Vyacheslav Chornovil, Gabriel
Superfin, and others.

As i~r as the right to receive information is concerned, this is vexy
limited for those living at liberty and almost non-existent in camps
and prisons. Article 25 of the Corrective Labor Code firmly prohibits
prisoners from receiving any publications produced outside the Soviet
Union. A political prisoner in Vladimir prison, Nikolai Budulak-
Sharygin, did not receive one single copy of the English communist
newspaper, "The Morning Star," which its editorial office used to
send him at the request of his English wife.

Even the "UNESCO Courier," the Russian version of which is
published in Moscow, is forbidden in Vladimir prison. The infringe-
ment of the right to receive and distribute information also applies
to personal correspondence. Of the tens of thousands of postcards,
which as I now know were sent to me from abroad, I received just
three during my detention. For months I was not given letters from
my mother, and the small number of letters which I was able to write
out of prison (one letter every month or two) were continually con-
fiscated under trumped-up pretexts. Seven political prisoners in Vladi-
mir prison were finally obliged to give up their correspondence
altogether.

The Soviet system of corrective-labor reeducation for political pris-
oners constitutes a monstrous crime, relying on punishment by hunger,
solitary confinement, deprivation of medical help, and all this is done
with the aim of forcibly changing religious, political, and national
convictions.

All this is what those internal affairs of the Soviet Union really are,
the ones with which it will not allow interference, which it covers with
its sovereignty. And, quite often, the West accepts the Soviet point
of view on interference in its internal affairs.

One can say confidently that the Soviet leadership has never in-
tended to observe the Universal Human Rights Declaration, cove-
nants on civil and political rights, or the Third Basket of the Helsinki
agreement. And it will not observe them unless Western states and
societies firmly and systematically work toward their fulfillment.

For me it was quite obvious that all international documents will re-
main unfulfilled until the Soviet Union brings its internal legal sys-
tem and practice into line with its international obligations. Quite
recently the Soviet Union confronted you with a direct challenge by
declaring that monitoring observance of the Helsinki agreements was
a crime. The leaders of the Moscow and Ukrainian Helsinki groups,
Yuri Orlov and Mykola Rudenko and other members of these groups,
former political prisoners Alexander Ginzburg and Oleksa Tykhy,
have been arrested.

The fate of these people, and of the Helsinki agreement itself,
depends on the reaction of Western countries: will the world be able
to stand up for its own understanding of freedom or will it adopt the
principles of "socialist democracy?"

In order to defend basic freedoms and to support civil rights,
national and religious movements in the U.S.S.R., it is essential:

(1) To investigate infringements of these freedoms in the U.N.,
Human Rights Commission, in UNESCO, and at the forthcoming
Belgrade Conference;
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(2) To demand the admittance of observers into Soviet political
camps and prisons, psychiatric hospitals, and to political trials;

(3) To obtain free contact between western Helsinki groups and
the Moscow, Ukrainian and Lithuanian groups, including meetings
with arrested members of these groups;

(4) and finally, to make trade and economic ties depend on the
observance of civil rights agreements. It is clear that a country which
does not fulfill these agreements will easily break others.

I should like to issue a very serious warning: western public
opinion, parliaments, and governments must have patience. The West
is too impatient: after some attempts *which have b.rought no results,
you easily let your arms drop and you despair.

And the Soviet Union, knowing the West, certainly banks on such a
reaction and, as recent arrests have shown, will stick to a hard line.
And again a certain viewpoint can arise: "It is better not to anger the
Soviet leaders"-they bank on that, too.

You must understand that a new wave of repressions in the Soviet
Union does not demonstrate strength, but the Soviet Union's fear in
the face of rising opposition from within the country and interna-
tional solidarity with this opposition, particularly in view of the
unprecedented rise of opposition in all the East European countries.

-I do not hesitate to state that the fate of the world depends on the
conduct of the Western nations at this time of growing crisis. A firm,
relentless and constant stand by the West will force the Soviet Union
to recognize political realities.

I don't want to be misunderstood. I am not against attempts to seek
peaceful settlements of all the problems which divide us. I am for
detente. But it must be a real detente and not a self-deception. Not at
the price of basic principles, on which this country was founded. Not a
capitulation to the advance of communism which is the way the Soviet
Union interprets d6tente to its own people daily. It must be a detente
with a human face.

Thank you. [Applause.]
Chairman FAscELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Bukovsky, for a very

sad commentary but a very powerful statement. It is very hard for us
sitting here, at least for me, to realize as part of your statement, that
you were sentenced to 7 years in prison and 5 years in exile simply
because you expressed your observations of what took place in prison
camps and psychiatric hospitals to the press.

If the same rule of law or the same interpretation were placed here
with members of Congress who dissented with the administration
at one time or another, we would all be in jail.

It is almost inconceivable and difficult to grasp the fact that as part
of the legal system, under the cloak of sovereignty, that the Soviet
Union uses these repressions and, as you state, out of fear, to make
everybody conform.

You say that there is rising opposition or rising dissent in the Soviet
Union and Eastern bloc countries. Is that something new, or is there
just an increased awareness of it in the West?

Mr. Buxovsxy. Excuse me. I will speak in Russian because I am
tired of speaking in English. I will ask Dr: Olkhovsky to'translate..

Chairman FAscELL. Please.
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Mr. BuxovsKY [through interpreter]. The increase in the strength-
ening and spread of the struggle for human rights in the Soviet
Union--this is a constant process which has been going on for at least
the last decade.

Of course the process of interaction with the Wrest is crucially im-
portant to the movement in the Soviet Union.

Chairman F.AscELL. We have been joined here at the table by the
distinguished Co-Chairman of the Commission Senator Claiborne
Pell. I yield to him for whatever remarks lie wishes to make or what-
ever questions he wishes to address.

Senator PE-L. No remarks except to express my regret at not being
here to hear mv old friend Leonard Garment make his statement and
to hear Mr. Bukovsky's statement, which I have had the pleasure of
reading. It is very difficult for us sitting in these comfortable circum-
stances and it makes us very humble-not a usual position for a politi-
cian-to hear your account of your tribulations.

I really have two questions.
Number one, do you think that conditions now from the viewpoint

of political repression are better, worse, or about the same as under
the czars?

Mr..Bmiovsxy [through interpreter]. I cannot in any way compare
the two processes.

Senator PELL. The reason I ask it is, having read Dostoevsky and
Russian literature, it seems that there is nothing new about these con-
ditions. They are dreadful, but they have been there a long time.

Mr. BuKovsKY [through interpreter]. I cannot agree wit i such coin-
parison. It seems to me that having read Dostoevsky, one cannot really
get the point of view of what was going on.

Very often in the West I encounter a very complete lack of under-
standing about what is going on right now in the Soviet Union and
what has been going on previously.

I come across people once in a while who maintain that serfdom in
Russia was abolished in 1917. [Laughter.]

Mr. BuRKovsKy [through interpreter]. One must appreciate that 50
vears before the revolution all kinds of processes were taking place for
the democratization of society toward the achievement of certain hu-
man rights.

For instance, we had the jury which acquitted persons attempting
to assassinate the Governor General of ]Petersburg. Immediately after
the revolution we lost all of those traditions, democratic traditions,
which had been gained before that.

An entire social stratum of people was destroyed together with the
institutions and traditions which had already been acquired.

And the process which is taking place now, the process of asserting
moral values, is a totally different process from those which had been
going on before.

Senator PELL. One difference it seemed to me was the use of psychi-
atric treatments in hospitals as a means of political repression.

I was wondering if Mr. Bukovsky could give us a little more of a
first-hand report of the way that the Soviet Union used psychiatric
treatment. I know that he was judged insane for two years and under-
went the same treatment himself.
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Mr. BuiovsIIY [through interpreter]. Psychiatric repression is
common in the Soviet Union. This is a direct consequence of the ideo-
logical system and the state system in the Soviet Union.

The basic doctrine to which everything in the Soviet Union is sub-
jected, maintains that being determines one's consciousness. And, inas-
much as the Soviet Union in the course of the last 60 years has main-
tained this type of propaganda, the socialist society, the socialist type
of being, a normal human being cannot help but develop a socialist
type of mentality.

In a country where for the last 60 years there has been anti-religious
propaganda and religion is prohibited, every human being who be-
lieves in God is viewed as insane. Also a young person who does not
support the state and does not maintain the communist point of view,
can also be considered as insane. The persecution of dissidents through
the use of psychiatric repression became widespread in the late 1950's
and since that time it has been growing and intensifying.

New psychiatric hospitals of a special type have been built and are
being built. By the end of the 1950's, there were only 3 such hospitals
of this special type in the Soviet Union, now there are at least 15.
Intensification of the use of psychiatric hospitals in the early 1950's
and the 1960's, was given impetus by the statement made by
Khrushchev.

Khrushchev said then that there are no opponents to the Soviet
regime in the Soviet Union and there is no opposition, and all of those
who are dissatisfied with this regime are simply insane.

This type of method is extremely advantageous to Soviet power.
This is because it immediately allows the Soviet Union to blacken
anyone who is against it, and at the same time it allows the authorities
to lock one up in the hospital for an indefinite period of time without
a court proceeding. Every person who is put into a psychiatric hospital
for political reasons has no way to get out of there until the time he
recants his point of view or until he recognizes that the state is right.

This type of duplicity is very typical for the Soviet regime; the
doctors to whom the prisoners must speak and give testimony insist
that the prisoner must immediately recant his opinions. But they claim
that if a prisoner cannot critically appraise his own statements, he
simply should stay in the hospital. And, practically, what happens is
that every prisoner stays in the hospital and will not be let out until
the time when he changes his views. The same refers also to the system
of psychiatric punishment within the psychiatric hospitals.

From a legal standpoint, a person who is mentally sick cannot be
legally punished, and therefore he is not punished, he is simply being
"cured". And if such a prisoner violates whatever internal rules there
might be, he is accused of violating these instructions. They maintain
that obviously a person like this who cannot even observe internal regu-
lations within the hospital must be absolutely nuts or crazy and he
should be "helped", and therefore he should be "cured" so that at least
he will be able to observe the rules in the hospital.

As a result of this hypocritical point of view there are several ways
of punishing the prisoner such as the use of neuroleptics and psychi-
atric drugs.

Senator PELL. What is that?
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Mr. BUOVsKy. Some sort of mendical drug.
Senator PELL. Thank you.
Mr. BuxovsKy [through interpreter]. Some of those neuroleptics

are known in the West, such as Haloparidol and others. Other drugs
are not known in the West and I have checked with Western psychi-
atrists and they say that these drugs are unknown in the West, or
certainly are not used.

One of these, which is extremely painful and which is perhaps used
-more frequently than anything else as a form of punishment, is called
Sulfazine. This is simply a solution of sulfur in oil injected into a
human body. This substance brings about a feverish state and raises
the temperature in the human body to 41 degrees centigrade. And
the pains which are induced by this substance make it impossible for
one to move.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Buchanan.
Representative BUCHANAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Have you

finished your previous answer? That is rather a shocking answer that
you have just given and I want to know if you have finished with your
previous answer.

Mr. BtuKovsKY. Yes.
Representative BUCHANAN. There is widespread use of such drugs?
Mr. BUKovsKY [through interpreter.] Yes, and unfortunately this

is a normal practice. I have met a number of people who have been in-
jected with this drug for many months on end.

Representative BUCHANAN. You counselled patience and persever-
ance on the part of the West. I wonder if you have any suggestions
as to what might be most effective in terms of actions we might take
to the end result, of an easing of repression and greater recognition
of human rights in the Soviet Union?

Mr. BuoVSKY [through interpreter.] I met numerous psychia-
trists in Great Britain and in France and elsewhere, and we have dis-
cussed with them the methods and means that could be employed to
help the prisoners in psychiatric hospitals. I think that in the fall of
this year, there is an international psychiatric conference scheduled
in Honolulu. I understand that the question of the behavior of psychia-
trists in the Soviet Union will be brought up at this conference.

I was trying to tell the psychiatrists to whom I have spoken that it
is not a question of establishing a blockade against the Soviet psychia-
trists because it would be incorrect to think that Soviet psychiatry is a
monolithic type of psychiatry.

It is not really a question of psychiatry but a question of human con-
sciousness. Among the Soviet psychiatrists that I have met a number
of times, there are perfectly decent human beings and good physchia-
trists who for political reasons' refused to treat patients in such a way.

And the task of public opinion in the West and of the psychiatrists
in the West is to support such people. At the same time it is completely
inadmissible that perfectly honest Western psychiatrists sit at the
same' conference table with the 'criminals who misuse and abuse psy-
chiatty in the Soviet Union.

The same general nDrinciple can be applied also in all of the relations
between East and West. I am not speaking here of isolating or block--
ading the Soviet Union in any sphere of life. What I am trying to say
is that there are people in the West who should not sit together with
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the criminals who pursue their policies in the Soviet Union. The ques-
tion is ultimately one of helping the people in the Soviet Union.
*The violation of human rights in the Soviet Union.is a serious.threat

to all of the world, because until the time when in the Soviet Union a
public opinion is established which is capable of controlling the Soviet
state-until that time the Soviet system and the Soviet Government
will never observe any of the rules or any of the agreements which are
not suitable for it.

Representative BUCHANAN.. Thank you and thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Chairman FASCELL. Senator Stone.
Senator SToNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bukovsky, in your

statement you say, "a firm and relentless and constant stand by the
West will force the Soviet Union to recognize political realities." What
political realities?

Mr. BuKovsKY [through interpreter]. What I had in mind was de-
fending one's moral principles. The Western governments and West-
ern societies will create new realities. These realities will demand the
observance of the rights of man and these realities on the Soviet side
will have to be observed, provided that the realities are pursued con-
sistently and persistently.

Senator STONE. In your statement you say, that we should make
trade and economic ties dependent on the observance of civil rights
agreements.

Recently our leadership has been supporting the dissidents in gen-
eral and in particular but not linking that support to trade and eco-
nomic ties.

Do you feel that the linkage is important in order to gain actual ob-
servance by the Soviet Union of these basic human rights?

MAr. Bu-KovsKY [through interpreter]. We were much encouraged
by the recent statements of the Government of the United States and
especially by the statements of President Carter.

And as far as the linkage' between trade' with the Soviet Union and
the struggle for the rights of men, I find this linkage essential and ab-
solutely necessary. The thing is that there is a widespread myth which
states that trade is completely neutral.

At the same time trade which is completely unlimited, is, in a way,
interference in the internal affairs of another country, the difference
being that it is interference by the government, it is for the government
rather than for the people. Therefore I think the linkage between trade
and human rights is absolutely necessary and, unavoidable. Let me
give an example.

In 1970, in the month of March, a group of people, members of the
human rights movement in the Soviet Union. headed by Sakharov,
made an appeal to the Soviet Government which stated- that the Soviet
Union would be able to overcome the deficiencies and the lag in com-
puterization and mechanization only if the Soviet intelligentsia. the
Soviet scientists, would be given more freedom in pursuing this. Only
in the atmosphere of intellectual freedom could a certain level of cre-

-ative initiative exist. And. in Sakharov's opinion, the Soviet Union
*would never, otherwise, be able to catch up with the West, certainly in
the area of computerization.

.~~ . .*
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How did the Western' countries respond to this warning by
Sakharov? They simply increased sales of computers to the Soviet
Union. How can one, after this, state that trade is neutral and not
interference in internal affairs?

Senator STONE. One last question. Each time that the United States
or leadership here protests the violations of human rights within the
Soviet Union, that protest seems either accompanied or followed by
renewed or increased repression.

Yet dissident leaders like Valery Chalidze or you keep urging us to
make these protests. Do you still feel that those protests are in the:
interest of increased human rights as opposed to a decrease in human
rights?

Mvr. BuKovsKY [through interpreter. I think that the phenomenon
which you are addressing yourself to, the increase in repressions afteri
a number of statements, has come about because the W117estern countries
have not always been consistent in their support for human rights.
The Soviet Government has become accustomed to the fact that after,
a number of protests are made by the West, the *West simply backs
down.

They know perfectly well that-as an answer to the number of
repressions in the Soviet Union-in the West there will be a number of
voices speaking out, maintaining that any protests against the repres7
sions by the Soviet authorities could not help but harm the relations
with the Soviet Union.

And that is exactly what the Soviet Governiment is balnking on,
precisely on these forces. The Soviet Government has always main-
tained-always insisted-that they are absolutely insensitive to the
protests that are emanating from the West. They try to demonstrate;
this.

But those of us who have lived and struggled in the Soviet Uniorn
know perhaps more than anyone else in the West, the psychology, the
way of thinking of the Soviet leadership. And if the Soviet leaders
become convinced that protests about the persecutions in the Soviet
Union are not merely a temporary expedient of the West, but will
lead to a consistent and steadfast policy on the part of the West, they
Will have no choice but to recognize this and they will have no choice
but to take this into account in their relations with the United States.

To a certain extent I am here merely as an illustration of just how
sensitive the Soviets are to this type of pressure. I do not think that
anyone doubts that were it not for the widespread campaign in my,
defense, I still would be in prison.

Senator STONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Bukovsky, but one fact seems to stand out

starkly. The Soviets see you as an insane criminal for expressing your
views, and yet here we sit in open session, very anxious to learn what
your views are.

So, while I cannot make any assurances on policy, I think that I can
safely make some assurances about the human spirit and the colmit-,
ment.that the people of the United States have to ideals and to struggle
for liberty, independence and human dignity. We are privileged to
have you here today despite the fact that the society front which you
came calls you an insane criminal.

Mr. Yates.
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Representative YATES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bukovsky,
it is a pleasure for us to have you here with us.

I would like to ask you this. Suppose you had a wife or mother or
loved one who remained behind in the Soviet Union. For years now,
as a representative for the people in my district, I have tried to help
reunify a family, a mother and a brother who live in my district.

They were recently allowed to leave the Soviet Union, in fact, they
were told they had to leave the Soviet Union, but at the railroad sta-
tion, one of the mother's sons was required to stay behind. Hle now
lives in Leningrad. His name is Felix Aranovich.

Two years ago, I was a member of Speaker Albert's parliamentary
delegation that visited the Soviet Union, and at that time I brought
the matter up and asked the advice of three officials of the Soviet
Union.

One was Georgi Arbatov. One was Boris Ponomarev and the other
was Secretary Brezhnev. In each instance I was told that anybody
may leave the Soviet Union who wants to leave the Soviet Union.

Secretary Brezhnev told us he was tired of having these emigration
cases brought up. I told him I thought we had worked out some proce-
dure with Ponomarev, who was the head of Supreme Soviet delegation,
for getting information on those cases on which Members of Congress
were seeking to obtain information. And Brezhnev nodded at that..

Now, I have written letters since coming back to this country to
each of those officials. Friends of mine who have visited the Soviet
Union have carried requests again to try to find out why the case of
Felix Aranovich could not be approved.

If you were I, how would you go about trying to persuade the Rus-
sian authorities to permit this family to be reunited?

Mr. BuKovsRSY [through interpreter]. It is precisely for this rea-
son, Mr. Yates-it is precisely for the reasons that I have been men-
tioning that the need exists for linkage between grain and trade and
the struggle for human rights. If what we are doing here, if our
activity here is limited strictly to declaratory statements, the Soviet
Government will soon understand that these are nothing but words
and therefore will remain completely uninfluenced.

Unfortunately it is quite useless to reconvince the Soviet leaders or
appeal to their consciences, and any attempt to reach a compromise
with them is interpreted by them as a sign of weakness. Unfortunate-
ly, such are the sad facts. And it is for this reason that declarations,
or mere statements, are simply not enough.

Representative YATES. Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Let me take a moment here to welcome our

newest member to the Commission, the distinguished American from
the other body, Senator Dole.

Senator DoLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Is it my turn?
Chairman FASCELL. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. This doesn't happen this often in the Senate. We

never have terminal facilities.
Very quickly, do you support the linkage theory that. Secretary

Kissinger promoted? Is that a fair statement?
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' Mr. BuKOVSRY [through interpreter]. As much as I can judge from
cases within the Soviet Union, the results of policies which were pur-
sued by the previous administration of the country have only increased
repression within the Soviet Union and untied the hands of the Soviet
leaders, who have interpreted this-that the leading country in the
West simply abrogates its rights and responsibilities toward the dissi-
dent movement.

And, it is precisely for this reason that we in the Soviet Union have
felt the tremendous increase in repressions, not only in the country
itself, but in the camps and the prisons. I can testify that until the
visits of former President Nixon to Moscow in .1972, Soviet authori-
ties, in anticipation of this visit were willing to produce some compro-
mises. Many of my friends were even released from prisons and camps.
This was because the Soviet Government fully anticipated the linkage
which President Nixon would presumably insist on-linkage between
the relations of the Soviet Union and the United States and the strug-
gle for human rights in the Soviet Union.

Once President Nixon had left the Soviet Union the repression
sharply increased. The number of those arrested sharply increased,
and conditions in prisons and camps sharply worsened.

Senator DOLE. It has been demonstrated here today certainly, with
great support and interest in your testimony. What is the extent of
popular support in the Soviet Union for men like yourself, the promi-
nent critics, the Sakharovs? Is it widespread and is it possible to gauge
the support for men and women who do dissent and are critical?

Mr. BuKovsKY [through interpreter]. Since I have spent the last 6
years in the Soviet Union in prisons and camps, I can only speak
really of the conditions which existed in those places. I must say that
all of the defenders of rights in the Soviet Union, especially people
like Sakharov and Solzhenitsyn are very well known among the most
varied strata of Soviet society.

Of crucial importance are the radio broadcasts which emanate from
the West and are beamed to the Soviet Union. Such radio stations as
Radio Liberty and Voice of America and the British Broadcasting
Corporation are for all practical purposes the only source of informa-
tion for people who live in the Soviet Union. Even the wardens in
Vladimir Prison are very careful to listen to what the radio says from
the West. And quite a few of them informed us secretly, on the sly,
what they had heard on Western radio.

Another thing which is very important for the cause of dissemina-
tion of information in the Soviet Union, is the'dissemination of Rus-
sian books published in the West and taken to the Soviet Union. This
is the second most important source of information.

Senator DoLE. It has been suggested by some that a unilateral reduc-
tion in strategic weapons by our country would result in what has been
termed "reciprocal restraint" in the arms race by the Soviet Union.

In your opinion, is it likely that such initiative by our Nation
would inspire or somehow encourage the Soviet Union to follow our
example and slow the arms buildup in both nations?

Mr. BuxovsKy [through interpreter]. I think that the unilateral
disarmament of which we are speaking here, the unilateral disarma-
ment of the West can only bring about one result. All of us will find
ourselves one day in Siberian concentration camps.
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Senator DoLEn. This theory has been advocated by one who seeks
to be very prominent in this administration by the name of Warnke,
'so I just wanted your comments on that. Thank you Mr. Chairman.

Chairman FASCELL. Congressman Bingham.
Representative BINGHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bukov-

'sky, you have certainly presented to us a very vivid and terrifying pic-
ture of the conditions in the Soviet Union with respect to human
rights

i would like to pursue the question of linkage. The only specific case
in which we have attempted to bring pressure through the use of some
form of restrictions on trade has been in the so-called Jacks'on-Vanik
Amendment of 1974.

There has been some expression of opinion here in the -Congress
that the adoption of this amendment was a mistake, and it did not
achieve the result intended, but made matters worse.

Would you comment on that question?
Mr. BUKOVSKY [through interpreter]. I do not consider the amend-

ment as a mistake.
I consider it as a tremendous moral victory for the IUnited States.
My only concern is that the other countries in the West were not

brave enough to adopt such an amendment into their laws.
Representative BINGHAM. Did it have any results one way or the

other ?
*Mr. BuIiovsKY [through interpreter]. Yes. I think that the most

important result that was achieved by the adoption of this amend-
ment was the statement on the moral issues in the West.

If the Soviet Government were certain that this type of'policy
would be consistent, they would have no other choice than to recognize
this political reality, and the need to respect international agreements.

Representative BINGHAM. There is a general impression in this
country that the conditions in the Soviet Union, with respect to human
rights, are better now than they were in the age of Stalin. Would you
agree that that is the fact?2

Mr. BIJKOVSKY [through interpreter]. I think it would be incor-
rect to compare the situation in the Soviet Union today with that which
existed under Stalin. I say that because since those days both the
leadership and the thinking in the country have been transformed
very much. The most important part in this transformation was the
recognition by the Soviet leaders themselves that the continuation
of mass terror would destroy themselves as happened in the 1930's.

The second most important factor in the easing-of restrictions con-
cerning the human rights movement in the Soviet Union was the
growth of the human rights movement itself. Everything which this
movement had achieved was not presented to the movement by the
Government but rather taken by the dissidents from the Government.

Representative BINGHAM. Thank you and thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Bukovsky, the Soviets say that the Jackson-

Vanik Amendment really had no effect. They were able to increase
their repression and emigration was reduced; and as far as eco-
nomics are concerned, they were able to get their needed goods and
food and credits from other sources. The Soviets, therefore seem to take
the position that action by the United States is really meaningless
since it is unilateral. This suggests that some kind of Western effort
at linkage is necessary.
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What do you have to say about that kind of opinion?
Mr. Buxovssy [through interpreter]. I think that a certain reduc-

tion in the emigration of Jews from the Soviet Union was simply a
natural process which would be very difficult to correlate with the
amendment.

First, the first wave of emigration was of the most energetic Jews;
this left a great number of Jews in the Soviet Union for whom the
question of leaving the country was not that easilv decided.

I say this because, as I have already indicated, every person who
leaves the Soviet Union must decide this question in terms of leaving
the country once and forever. And it is those people who, within their
hearts perhaps, would like to leave the Soviet Union, if they had the
opportunity to leave and come back and compare and contrast this and
that part of the world, who hesitate. I am absolutely certain that a
much greater number of Jews would leave the Soviet Union if they
knew that their decision was not irrevocable.

So the problem which has been raised lately is not just the question
of leaving the Soviet Union, but also being able to come back, be-
cause these two processes are mutually interconnected.

Chairman FASCELL. Senator Leahy.
Seantor LEAHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I apologize for being absent at the early part of the hearing today.
I am having a little trouble following the linkage question. I wonder

to what extent we tend to destroy our own credibility in this whole
thing. We are either going to involve ourselves in full linkages,
not only trade linkages, and show a willingness to speak out, or
we are not. We seem to have a hesitancy at times to speak out and at
other times, not.

We seem to let trade, military, and other considerations weigh verv
heavily on the extent to which we are willing to express any moral
outrage. I am not just speaking of the Soviet Union, but of other
countries, too,-Chile and so forth.

Are we seen in the Soviet Union as being willing to speak out for
dissidents rights at a time when it is politically advantageous because
of an individual's own campaign in this country, or a time when it
may be economically advantageous, but as unwilling to speak out at
other times; or are we seen as more consistent than that?

Mr. BuxovsKY [through interpreter]. The question of how the
American foreign policy is viewed in the Soviet Union really depends
mostly upon how the policy will be conducted.

It is quite obvious to me that it is impossible to defend fictitiously
the rights of men in the Soviet Union, and at the same time, simul-
taneously, help the Soviet state to strengthen that prison.

I was taken out of the Soviet Union in handcuffs on which it
was labelled, "Made in U.S.A."

The only thing that I ask for and the only thing that I really insist
on, is please do not sell us the handcuffs, not directly or indirectly.

Senator LEAHY. Are there any items at all that you would let the
United States sell to the Soviet Union?

Mr. BuxovsKY [through interpreter]. It is not really a question
of what can be sold or should not be sold. It is not by accident that I
have stressed handcuffs. My statement on the handcuffs should be taken
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both directly and symb6lically. It is said that trade With the 'S6vit
Union without any conditions will turn out .to be in handcufs..

Senator LEAHY. That is the point I was leading to. Selling wheat for
example, would that be like selling handcuffs, directly or indirectly?.
In your viewpoint, would that be?
- Mr. BuxKovsKY [through interpreter]. If the grain which is sold'by

the United States to the Soviet. Union, in times of stress for the Soviet
Union, is sold without any conditions whatsoever, but just soldithen it.
simply' makes it possible for the Soviet Union to continue the arms
race.

And in no -way does this ease the plight of the .nation. There is.
absolutely no guarantee that this, grain would be distributed among
the people. It can be sold to anyone, and, for instance, it could be
sold to the Cubans, and we know of such cases.
-And when one speaks of trading grain with the 'Soviet Union. in

times of stress, one would hope that certain assurances should be re-.
ceived from the Soviet Government that it is thet people, the, nation,
that will really get this grain..

Senator LEAIHIY. If the assurances are given that indeed, the grain,
goes to the people, Mr. Bukovsky, do you still run the risk of what you
were saying before about it being turned into handcuffs? For example,
if we sell grain, does that allow the Soviet. Union to maintain a work
force on items other than farm production? Does it free them up to do
things they might not have done if they had to take care of their, own
agricultural deficiencies?

Mr. BuxovsKY [through interpreter]. That is what I am saying.
Every time this trade is carried on, conditions must be set tQ make the
Soviet Union observe its international obligations and convenants.

Senator Lmu&nH. Have we not in the past set some conditions-I am
going back to some of the same questions that have been asked-in the
past have we not set certain conditions, for example, with the Jackson
Amendment?

And, has not the effect been one that was completely different than
what we had expected? Has not emigration been slowed down as a
result of that? And is that the issue that we should concern ourselves
with?

To the question that if indeed emigration has slowed down as a
result of this, is that something that we should still concern ourselves
with, or do we have a larger moral issue? At which point are we moral,
and at which point are we pragmatic?

Mr. BuTKovsKY [through interpreter]. In my opinion, the Soviet
Governor never considered that the Jackson-Vanik Amendment
would last very long. They have been counting very strongly on the
opposition to this amendment, counting on the strengthening of this
Opposition.

Again I can only speak of my own experience and on my knowledge
of the Soviet mentality.

Senator LEAWY. The opposition to the Jackson-Vanik Amendment,
where do they count on that opposition coming from ?

Mr. BuxovsKY [through interpreter]. -Within the United- States
of America and within the countries of the West.

Senator LiAHY. From any particular interests? Through political
interests, through manufacturing interests, commercial interests,
military interests?
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Mr. BUKOVSKY [through interpreter]. Essentially fromethe busi-
ness interests. The Soviet papers are full of statements and. commen-

-taries -by the business people from the West. These people come to the
Soviet Union to visit and maintain, time and time again, that within
the United States of America, they do everything in their power to

-abolish the Jackson-Vanik Amendment.
According to the communist interpretation of society, the Western

world, Western society, is ruled by the capitalists. And when the
capitalists come to the Soviet Union and state ver= strongly that they
will do everything in their -power, and succeed in abolishing the

-Jackson-Vanik Amendment, everyone believes them.
Senator LEAiIY. To what extent would you -feel the Soviet Union

would be influenced by international reaction in Belgrade at the next
:meeting of the Helsinki Conference, the one that will be held in June?

To what extent would they'be influenced by public opinion, either
-findings of a Commission like ours, or findings by other countries?
Would it be influenced at all, or are we just wasting our time in going
,through this exercise?

Mr. BuxovsKY [through interpreter]. I can judge this by the of-
'ficial statements of Soviet propaganda' and by the statements made
'by the Soviet leaders.

The Soviet papers and the Soviet propaganda mention this Com-
rmission very often, as they often mention the forthcoming Belgrade
Conference.

Now, ,judging by their rather pained reaction to the activities of
this Commission, the'Soviet authorities treat it rather seriously, and
they also treat the forthcoming Belgrade Conference with equal re-
'spect. Of course, this is always accompanied by statements such as,
"Nobody will force us to do anything that we do not want to do." How-
,ever the general-tone of the propaganda and tone of the newspapers
'clearly show just how much the Soviets are concerned with the work
-of this Commission and other efforts along these lines.

Senator LEAHY. Thank -you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FAScELL. Mr. Simon.
Representative SiMON. Three short questions, Mr. Chairman.
First, Mr. Bukovsky, we deeply appreciate your testimony and your

-courage. You mentioned being in the psychiatric hospital. How many
people were in the hospital and how many were there, would you -guess,
for political reasons?

Mr. BtnovsKy [through interpreter]. In that particular hospital
where I spent some time in the late 1960's, a special hospital in Lenin-
grad, the total number of prisoners was about 1,000.

About 200 of these were kept there for political reasons. Others were
either murderers or those who were insane and were put into the hos-
pital for these reasons.

Representative SIrmON. You used the phrase a couple of times that
we do not understand the way of thinking of the Soviet leadership.
Our friend Andrei Amalrik has used the same phrase.

I gather as I try to read between the lines, that one of the things
that you -believe is that we do not understand- the power of public
opinion within the Soviet -Union. Is that correct reading?
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Mr. BUKOVSKY [through interpreter]. It is difficult to generalize,
but it does ha'pen quite frequently that here in the West people do
not understand the mentality either of the Soviet leaders or of the
Soviet people.

I recall one day, the Prime Minister of Canada visited the Soviet
Union and he stated that he would like to become acquainted with the
experience that the Soviets had in the development of the regions
of the far north.

According to him, he wanted to use the experience the Soviets had
in developing the regions in the north of Canada. And I am quite cer-
tain he did not really understand what he was saying, because every
person in the Soviet Union knows just exactly how the northern ter-
ritories were developed in the Soviet Union. We also know how many
prisoners perished developing these lands in the north. I presume that
Mr. Trudeau is not going to develop his northern areas in such a way.

Representative SIMON. One of the major pieces of the world puzzle
is China.

How deep is the cleavage, how fundamental is the split, between
the Soviet Union and China?

Mr. BuKovsKy [through interpreter]. I cannot really consider my-
self an expert on Chinese affairs or even Sino-Soviet affairs. But based
on my experience and with the understanding of the mentality of peo-
ple there, I would say this: When the communists fight among them-
selves, they fight very seriously and for a very long time.

Representative SIMON. Thank you and thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
Representative FENWIcK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This is a very important day for all of us. We are very proud to be

able to hear you. I am sure you know that.
We have all read your interview with Mr. Vankovich, and we under-

stand some of the things that you have told us about psychiatric hos-
pitals. It is very good news that not only in Hawaii but also in
Toronto, the Psychiatric Association will be taking up those matters,
and we will all follow the proceedings with great interest.

Many of the questions I had in mind have been asked, but I still
have one. We have to consider the figures. We passed the Jackson-
Vanik Bill, of which I approved, because I think it stands as a symbol
of what we really intend in this country. But we have to admit that it
has been paid for by people. In 1973, 35,000 Jews were leaving the
Soviet Union and last year it was at a rate of 14,000 a year. In January
it fell to between 10,000 and 12,000.

That is a heavy payment for lots of people, and we have lists of
many names. All of us who are concerned have lists of people, begging
to join their families, begging to get out of prison, and to be able to
undertake professional engagements in universities of the West.

So it is not something that we can consider as being of no interest to
Jewish people, because we have those sad figures. We interviewed the
people, not only in Leningrad and Moscow, but also in the hostel in
Vienna, Austria.

On the other hand, we also know that the actions taken by the Sec-
retary of State-which I and many of us in Congress endorse-are an
encouragement to those who are caught in the prison countries.
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But what I ask myself sometimes is this: are we asking them, also,
to pay a heavy price? Do we put them in danger? In other words we
are in a curious situation of worry on the one hand, and desire to show
our human solidarity on the other. The only thing that I would like
to assure you, Mr. Bukovsky, is that this desire is evident in every part
of this country.

I, too, have had my encounters with Mr. Arbatov and Mr. Ponoma-
rev and General Secretary Brezhnev and I was accused of having an
obsession about human rights. It is not a personal obsession, Mr. Bu-
kovsky. It is not just the determined stand of this Commission.

It is, and I think I speak the truth, the continuous, long-historied
position of the American people. And I do not think that anybody need
be concerned as to its being abandoned in the United States.

Mr. Buiovsly. Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Bukovsky, I want to thank you very much

for appearing here today. It has been a very unusual event for us. We
appreciate your thorough and candid expression and your willingness
to answer all of our questions.

We are very fortunate, of course, to have the views of someone who
has not only had the sad experience that you have had as a result of
the expression of your views, but also because you come from a country
that we need to understand better, and you have given us a much
needed perspective.

I say this in light of the upcoming Belgrade Conference, which is
very important. I think we need to have a realistic and open assessment
of progress, if any, on compliance with the Helsinki Accords. It seems
to me highly improbable, given the strong effort the Soviet Union
engaged in, to obtain a security conference of 35 signatory countries,
and to claim thereby its own interpretation that the status quo in
Europe had received endorsement.

The Soviet Union really must proceed with the Belgrade Conference
in light of this position and it can in no way disavow or reject Hel-
sinki even though they feel pressure on the human rights movement.
To do that would undo the years of effort that they spent in trying to
gain what they consider a very important political advantage.

Is there any question in your mind, that as the dynamics of the ques-
tion of human rights continues, and it seems to me that it will, that the
Soviets would give away this hard fought position and in some way
subvert or undercut the Belgrade Conference ?

Mr. Bu-ovsKY [through interpreter]. It is difficult for me to pre-
dict specifically what will happen, however, with all certainty I can
maintain that the reaction of the Soviet Government toward a firm
Western moral position would be a demonstration and showing of its
nonsusceptibility to such a position.

And I am certain that such a reaction on the part of the Soviets
is unavoidable, but I hope it will not discourage you and all those
who have tried to support this type of position.

It is very difficult to say anything specific about the fate of the
forthcoming Belgrade Conference. And I can admit the possibility
that the Soviet Government would simply refuse to take part in it.
But even this should not discourage you, should not stop you. The
question is ultimately this: Will the Western societies be able to with-
stand the pressure to defend their moral position?
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Chairman FASCELL Mrs. Fnick. Mr''
JRe resentative FENWICK. I'don't think they. are going to refuse to

come; They walked out once in the United Natidns and it. ost them a
lot. ,* . I''

,Chairman FASCELL. Mr.'Bukovsky, thank you very much.
Senator DOLE. Mr. Chairman. .

- Chairman FASCELL. Senator'Dole.
Senator DOLE. I wish to put a statement into the record'.
Chairman FASCELL. Without objection, your statement will appear.

in the-record. ' -
' Senator DOLE. Mr. Chairman, I have only a few brief remarks to

make at this time. As'one who only recently became a me'mber of the:
Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe, I want to state
at the outset my strong convictions regarding the importance'of the
Helsinki Accords, especially insofar as observance of human rights
is concerned.

When the United States became a principal signatory to the Accords
in 1975, there were those who criticized our involvement as being
counterproductive to our national interests. Indeed, some charged that
the Ford Administration had given tacit agreement to Soviet domina-'
tion of Eastern Europe by agreeing to sign the pact.
: However, the experience of recent months makes it clear that our

participation, and our determination to hold the Soviet Union to
their part of the agreement performs 'a positive function. It has helped
focus world attention on continuing Soviet repression and harsh
emigration regulations. . !

We perform a valuable role in keeping the pressure on European
communist governments to ease emigration rules and to observe ac-
cepted humanitarian standards toward internal'dissidefits.

The United States has legitimate authority and the moral responsi-
bility to hold the Communist governments responsible for their part
of the Agreements when the signatories meet at Belgrade this summer
for a follow-up conference.

In the meantime, our Government should speak out boldly against
all forimis of human repression and persecution wherever they are 'in
evidence.

I am encouraged by the role this Commission is-taking in monitor-
ing compliance with provisions of the Accords. I believe the informa-
tion we gather from authoritative witnesses such as those appearing
today, and the input we provide to official U.S. Representatives at
the Belgrade Conference, will be of valuable assistance in promoting
freedom of expression and movement among the citizens of the signa-
tory nations.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Bukovsky, we welcome you to your new life
and wish you the best. Dr. Yuri Olkhovsky, we want to thank you
very much for helping us today with the translation.

I realize that it was a very tiresome task, so we are extremely grate-
ful to you.

Dr. OLKHOVsKY. Thank you, sir.
Chairman FASCELL. The Commission will meet tomorrow here at

10 o'clock in this room. Our witnesses tomorrow will discuss the work
of the Orlov Group and Helsinki watchers in the Soviet Union'. One
of those is a member in Lithuania.
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Also tomorrow we will issue a staff translation of Orlov Group docu-
ments. That concludes our business for today. We stand adjourned
until 10 o'clock tomorrow.

[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the Commission adjourned, to reconvene
at 10 a.m. on the following day in the same place.]



IMPLEMENTATION OF THE HELSINKI ACCORDS:
HUMAN RIGHTS

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 24, 1977

COMMISSION ON SECURITY AND COOPERATION IN EUROPE
Wadshington, D.C.

The Commission met, pursuant-to notice, at 10 o'clock a.m., room
2172 Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dante B. Fascell (chair-
man) presiding.

In attendance: Commissioners Fascell, Bingham, Buchanan, Simon,
Fenwick.

Also present: R. Spencer Oliver, staff director, counsel and Alfred
Friendly, Jr., deputy staff director.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN FASCELL

Chairman FASCELL. The Commission will come to order, please.
Before we begin the second morning of testimony in these intro-

ductory hearings on questions of human rights and Basket Three
compliance, I wold like to call your attention briefly to a publica-
tion the Commission is releasing today.

It is an edited compilation, in English, of the reports the Commis-
sion has received from the Public Groups to Promote Observance of
the Helsinki Agreements in the U.S.S.R. Included in the compila-
tion are 14 of the first 17 reports of the Orlov Group in Moscow, the
first Memorandum and Declaration of the Ukrainian Group and the
first two documents of the Lithuanian Group, whose representative,
Mr. Venclova, will be a witness later this morning.

The compilation is not complete, because not all the original docu-
ments have reached the West and some which we have are still being
translated. Nevertheless, it is long and may look daunting. I urge
that it be read, however, because in the detailed, often dry reporting
of the problems of individuals and groups within the Soviet Union
we see-in human terms-the problems the Helsinki Agreement is
all about. They are the problems of people denied the right to leave
the Soviet Union because they have relatives who work or worked in
classified jobs. They are the problems of priests who cannot preach
in their own parishes and farmers who cannot work their ancestral
land. They are the problems of prisoners who must undergo confine-
ment in psychiatric prisons until they prove they are sane by recant-
ing their beliefs. They are the problems of former prisoners who
cannot live in their former homes.

(41)
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Since the arrests earlier this month of Yuri Orlov and Alexandr-
Ginzburg of the Moscow Group and Mykola Rudenko and Oleksa
Tykhy in the Ukraine, much has been reported in the West about
the Helsinki watchers in the Soviet Union. Very little, however, is.
known of their work, of what they reported. This compilation, I'
believe, will at 'least begin- to'-fill 'that: vacuum of information. The.
documentation the Groups -have provided speaks for itself. I recom--
mend that it be given serious attention and; to that end, the Commis-
sion will be sening copies to all Members of Congress and to the-
embassies in Washington of the 34 other signatory countries.

I would also like to. advise you-,of some further news about the activ- -
ities of the Orlov Group. Last.weekend members of the Commission->
staff met-in Rome with Lidia Voronina, a young woman who was an
active participant'inithe Orlov Group until she left the Soviet Union-
on a week's notice' in January. She and Lyudmiia Alekseeva, one -of
the founding members of the Group, intend to continue its activities
in the 'West. A press release that is available here describes'their'
plans. We 'withheld that release until we could, be sure that Mrs.
Alekseeva. had left the U.S.S.R. which she did on Tuesday. She is.:
now in 'Vienna, and we look~forward to 'seeing her and Miss Voronina.
in the United States soon.

We are happy to continue our hearings this morning with an old"
friend who.-is an.-outstanding individual.-He 'is an experienced cor-
respondent and analyst of all kinds, but especially well known in.
the field of foreign policy.'

-For 20 'years, Mr. Szulc was 'a correspondent for' The 'ewc York'
Tinfes and in 1968. he 'was one of the American journalists who re-:
ported on the.Soviet .invasionof Czechoslovakia. 'Since 19.73, he has'
been a freelance writer and is. a contributing editor'of The New"
Repitblic, which published, a. distinguished series 'of articles, by him-
last fall after he made.an extended trip in Eastern Europe.

"lie was able to 'visit a lot of 'the countries that we tried to' get.into'.
but were denied permissi6n: to. visit. So we 'find his testimony par-
ticularly interesting' not only. because it comes 'from a person of his,
backgroundr but because we did, not have'the 'opportunity to do what'
he did 'and, therefore,. are 'most anxious to hear, what, he has to, say...
Mir. Szulc. - '' TTMETO

'''-. STATEMENT AD'SZ'ULC

*AMr.-.SZULC. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My, comments before- the'^
Qommission',are based on a month-long tourof Poland,.HIungary, Ro-..
mania, -and Yugoslavia' last fall;, and on subsequent contacts, con-
cerning the situation' in thlesecounitries. I should note that I was unable.,
to visit Czechoslovakia during that trip, having been. refused.a visa.
without' any explanation. InformationI possess concerning Czechoslo-.-
valkia, East Germany, and Bulgaria was' obtained. from a.uthoritative,
diplomatic,and jqurn'alistic-sources. .' .'

I believed -that this -Cpmnpission is principally concerned, with the -
cQmpliance by the Eastern European governments' with.the "Basket.'
Three" provisions of the Helsinki Final-Act of 1975. The Commis-
sion may find it useful, however, if I attempt to relate the question..
of "Basket Three".compliance to the developing internal ferment in?
most of the Eastern European countries. In my judgment, there is-;
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direct linkage at this time between this ferment and.-the "Basket
Three" problem.. .

In brief, I think it would be accurate to state that political ferment
and dissidence in Eastern Europe are greater than at any time since
the "Prague Spring" and the Soviet invasion in 1968 that halted that
Ozechoslovak experiment.

As illustrated by the "Charter 197.7" movement in Czechoslovakia,
political dissidence is currently at a higher point of intensity in that
country than elsewhere in Eastern Europe although thus far it ap-
pears to be confined to intellectuals, writers, and artists.

In Poland, the present unrest has its roots in the food riots of last
June, and it affects segments of the working class as well as the Roman
Catholic Church and intellectuals. Unlike the authorities in Prague,
however, the Polish Government has avoided direct repression and
reprisals; much of the Polish protest.movement centers on the arrests
of workers charged with the disorders of last June. And unlike Czech-
oslovakia, there appears to be no 6pen confrontation, at this time, in
Poland between the regime and its critics.

In Yugoslavia, much of the emerging dissidence seems to be linked
to the approaching succession crisis. It remains unclear who may re-
place Marshal Tito, and Yugoslavia is clearly concerned over its sur-
vival as a federated republic in the light of historical regional auton-
omy and separatist pressures. The Yugoslav regime has been acting
with certain harshness toward those it considers "unsafe"; some of the
liberties enjoyed earlier by Yugoslavs have been recently curtailed,
but, in- my view, it would be inaccurate to characterize the situation in
Yugoslavia as repressive in Eastern European terms.

In Romania, the political lid is firmly on. However, instances of
open. dissidence have been recently reported, and the Government has
acted with determination to stamp out any sign of political opposition.

In. East Germany, the regime has faced considerable intellectual
dissent since last autumn.. Its actions in dealing with dissidents have
tended to be contradictory.

In. Hungary, one finds probably less visible dissent than anywhere
in Eastern, Europe-except for Bulgaria where the Government's au-
thority has not been seriously challenged in decades. The emergence
of dissent in Hungary, however, should not be ruled out. This is espe-
cially so if one believes, as some observers do, that Eastern Europe
has again entered a period of political unrest with contagious
possibilities,. -

I have heard the view expiessed that the approach of the Belgrade
Conference this year is relevant to this new ferment. I am told that
in several instances-notably in Czechoslovakia-opponents of -local
regimes have concluded that Belgrade presefits an exceptional oppor-
tunity; to call attention to their grievances, including noncompliance
with "Basket Tlhree"', and 'that the rise in political dissent is, indeed,
calculated to win them- a hearing at the forthcoming conference.

In terms of "'Basket Three," my own observation, is that compli-
ance in -Eastern Europe is.the greatest, in that order, in Yugoslavia,
Hungary and Poland. The worst cases of non-compliance are Czecho-
slovaakia, Romania and. Bulgaria.. East Germany seems to fall. some-
where in 'the middle. A number of tests miiut be applied, however, to
these situations.
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Concerning foreign travel, Yugoslavs are, with some minor excep-

tions, the freest to go abroad. Is the Commission is aware, some

750,000 Yugoslavs currently work in Western European countries.

Travel to the West has been reasonably free for Poles'and Hungarians

although there have been cases of passport refusal for reportedly po-

litical reasons. To an important extent, frequency of foreign travel is

regulated by the availability of foreign exchange. Normally, a Pole or

a Hungarian may be permitted to go to the West every 3 or 4 years-

although there are exceptions for journalists and others who may

travel more often.
In this area, the worst performance is, I believe, in Czechoslovakia,

Romania, Bulgaria and East Germany. A recent example concerns a

Czech woman art historian who was forbidden to go to the United

States for her own one-person show'because she signed "Charter 1977".

Romanians are rarely allowed to travel abroad, even to other Socialist

countries, except on official missions. Foreigners, including diplomats

up to ambassadorial level, need special permission from the govern-

ment to spend even one night at a Romanian home.

Western journalists are, by and large, free to enter all the Eastern

European countries although Czechoslovakia tends to be selective and

there have been cases of visa refusal to others than myself. I under-

stand that most recently there have'been long delays on the part of

the Czechoslovak Government in deciding whether journalist visas

are to be granted or not. During my recent trip, I had full freedom of

access to news sources, including on the highest Goverment level.

There is much less "Basket Three" compliance, however; when it

comes to the freedom of circulation of Western periodicals in Eastern

Europe. These are easily available in Belgrade, but almost'impossible

to purchase in other Eastern European capitals. The few copies of

newspapers and magazines that arrive can be occasionally obtained at

the big hotels in Warsaw and Budapest. There are none in Bucharest.

In Poland and Hungary, citizens may subscribe by mail to certain

foreign publications, but, on occasions, foreign exchange for it may be

denied. There is no interference with foreign radio broadcasts, but

Czechoslovakia and Romania occasionally jam Radio Free Europe.

On the positive side, the Hungarian television has been organizing

since last year foreign policy debates involving Hungarian, Afierican,

Soviet 'and West German journalists. These telecasts are presented un-

censored, as I understand it.
The Eastern European record of "Basket Three" compliance' is,

therefore, uneven from country to country. There have been' some

important gains, but in- instances cited above, the results remain not

satisfactory, on the whole.
My own belief is that the Belgrade Conference is the proper forum

for the United States and the West to address themselves in consider-

able detail to the "Basket Three" question. This, of'course, would

I)e consistent with the policy of the present Administration in the realm

of human rights.
It. would be useful, I believe, to recognize publicly the advances

that ha"e been nade, in partsp. f Eatern Firope in terms of "Basket

Three." This, I think, would" encourageieve'nbetter cbmpluance.. on-

verselyi however, an issue should be made of iioncoinpliace where

it occurs. -
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I have two more observations that I hope will be helpful to the
Commission. One is that several Eastern European governments tend
to invoke their sovereign rights in domestic policy to reject the West-
(em interpretation-of "Basket Three" provisions. This is a point that
I, for one, would like to hear debated in Belgrade. It may help to
clarify some of these problems. The other observation is that the
United States itself is somewhat vulnerable in "Basket Three"' discus-
sions when it comes to freedom of travel to the United States given
our immigration laws and visa regulations. I understand that. this
question is not within this Commission's jurisdiction, but I believe
that free access to the United States from Eastern Europe is a dimen-
sion to be taken into account. I must note, of course, that President
Carter at his press conference yesterday addressed himself to this
specific point.

And now I shall be happy to answer any questions that the Com-
mission may have. Thank you very much.

Chairmain FASCELL. Thank you very much. Mr. Szulc, for that over-
view of practices in Eastern Europe. We appreciate your taking your
time to put it all together and appear here today with us.

Mrs. Fenwick, would you like to ask some questions?
Commissioner FENWICK. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Szulc,

,on the second page of your testimony, you say it would be useful to
Recognize publicly the advances that have been made?

Mr. Szurc. Yes.
Commissioner FENWICK. I think that that is always good, if you can

emphasize it, but would that not tend to embarrass some of the smaller
nations, putting them into -a difficult position with the UJS.S.R.?
What is the relationship? I have never given any publicity to advances
in human rights involving a smaller nation because I have been afraid
of putting them in a difficult position with Russia.

Is there any danger there?
Mr. SzuTo. I think that this is a very valid point. What I had in

mind, specifically, making my comment was this: I was thinking in
terms of the Belgrade Conference itself which, I believe, would be
the proper place-in whatever context or debate that would develop
or might develop for the U.S. delegation or other Western delega-
tions-simply to state in the context of the discussion. that we are
happy or pleased to note that there have been or has been compliance
*in this and that area.

I understand your concern about the pressure on others. I suppose
it is very much a question of style as to how this is done in debate.
Omission of those who do not comply will be as' telling as the inclusion
'of those who do. On the other hand, my comment is really based on my
own notion that the governments that do make an effort to comply
should be given recognition for living up to a very complicated set
of agreements.

Commissioner FENWICK. Yes.,
Mr. SzuTc. So I understand your concern, but perhaps the style

and way in which it is doneicould reconcile these two points.
Commissioner. FENwICK. I was afraid that it might stop any further

'advances because it might earn them a, reprimand from above.
I am wondering if at Belgrade this might even be more true in the

sense that the forum is going to be so public.
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VBIu f&rtthlr, 'Mlr' Sziilc you d'esci'ibe the'variety' of, the 'countries
and 6ei'tai`ly we were' struck with that'wheA we were in Europe',. al-
thouht]'vwe were iot 'all6wed' to go 'into the -Easte'hrE'uropean' coun-
tries. IHow do. you sense. the'climate? Is it feiment 'up to the' 'point
where' if this agitati6n continues, we inight see thos& tanks -and troops
coming'2out from'behind the, screens and moving into'the streets.?

Mr. SZiJC. This is'obviously' a 'very difficult analysis to make. Let
me try'to answeer you in this manner. DLtring' the fall of last year, 1976,
a serious situatio6 'had deve6opkd in Polan!d-, as I'understand'it, .some-
where between Septembei and November, a's a political aftermath of
the food 'riots in June ,wher'6 very powerful political tensions did de-
velop within the Polish Communist Parly 'and' the Polish Government.

This is' based 'on my o6vn observations and, interviews in Warsaw
at the time

A certain fear did arise in: some quarters that the situation: might
however, get out of hand again; 'as'it had in'June, wheh the*Polish
authorities-refused or chose not' to use-firearns against the workers.

A c'oncern did develop that' this situation would' deteriorate' ini the
fall, because of c6ri6mic pressur'es,'axfd'the Governm'ent of 'Mr.' Gierek
might have been forced' to'take 'action; or' force orders to fire onf the
people -' nd here-we are talking'about workers, and not just' about
intellectuals 6r ex-bdurgeoisie, 'or what have you.' This',would' have be-
come very relevant to thb central concept of that state. There'was a
feeling that the police would not want to fire on these people- and
th6e whole scenarib6 was developing a's follows':' "If our people Icanot
establish order, do' we' have thei danger of a 'SoViet move?" This is
always in the back'of 'the minds of the leaders of Eastern Europe.

I am citin'g that as an example of the dangers in response to your
question.' At 'this time', 116wever thde tensions' in' Poland''have"been
somewhat alleviated by certaiin economic measures and by a certain
political dexterity, not existing in past governments.' '

Still, I 'would' watch Poland' as one 'of' the miost interesting ones
potentially. I do- riot',want to use the 'word explosive, but certainly
as a meahingfl'iiexample'of this whole situation of.ferment.

The 'veiry %i'g point that I believe is irmplied in your question is that
if we,'the United"States,'and the 'West, iAd'eed,"eiicouirage observance
and .complianfce and encourage, in effect', political dissidence, are we
leading 'them to' dissidence'from the Soviet Uhion dbw-n 'the line
to expectations of support from, the West which presumably the West
is no iho're 'prepafed to'exericise at this time than it 'was in 1956?

I thiink that 'is 'a' very key point 'i'this whole'thing that We are' dis-
cussin'g here and agdain; I thiikn,'in.'ry'owli judgminent, it' is a'qfiestion
of a"ve'ry'finie balance in stbatemexit's and'dpolicies 'not to lead'people

Coin lissiodier FENWI'CK;.Thank yoiu; yes' Annd' We'have been 'verymuch aware of that. Did you see Dr. Lipiusky when you were' th'e ?
Mr. SZULC. No, he was away. This-was fhe' "I'ndian Summer and

tlie ti 'eifth'tpeople 'ate'som"' imes' a w'A~y'.'' '''' '''
Commisis'161ier FE'*w16K. Thank you, M'r. Chaiiiman.'
'ChliaiA'm''FAs`ELL. Some of! our' listener 'a'e'haing a hard time

hearin~g';you.'Therefo're, I-'Am' oihg to' 46ge:&l'f6f us6to speak cl 6sely
'to the 'microphorie. SO if you'pull that microphone up' closer to:ypu'
I will do the same and we will M t . 13 Buchandan to speak into the mike.'
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Mr. Buchanan, go ahead.
Commissioner BUCE4NAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Szulc, in

speaking about the Eastern. European record of "Basket Three" Ccoi-
pliance, I wonder whether there have been adjustments.or changes by
most of all of these governments to come into compliance with "Basket
Three" or is it primarily a matter of,already having had policies no-
tably and markedly more liberal than those of the Soviet Union, for
example. I wonder whether there has been change or is it simply that
they already were further along?.

AU. SZ1JLO. I wvouldl say that certainly in the cases of the governments
of the countries where I found compliance to be reasonable, this is the
iesult of a process of evolution. which has been underway clearly for
some time.

This is certainly true in Yugoslavia and Poland and Hungary. Be-
cause of national decisions taken earlier in the previous 7 years or 6
years, this is true.

Further, there is a chance on their part to exercise these possibil-
ities. They hlow have 11/2 years since Helsinki. During that time, I
would say that innovations and improvements and that which has
been now known as "Basket Three," are probably minor inasmuch as
you said yourself, the thrusts of the policies in these places had been
in the direction of liberalizing anyway.

I would simply make the comment that the existence of Helsinki and
the "Basket Three" concept encourages and makes it easier to move
those policies forward.

Contrariwise, the countries which had not practiced much liberties
before are not doing it now either, Helsinki notwithstanding.

Commissioner, BUrHANAN. In looking toward Belgrade, l wonder
whether you see any problem posed for the Soviets, for example, in the
fact of greater East European compliance on immigration policies or
information flow and whether or not this could be a matter of some
enmbarrassment to the Soviet Union and might be an area in which we
might seek to profit at Belgrade-the contrast does exist?

Mr. Szur.c. If I may put this rather crudely, we will be facing a situ-
ation in Belgrade which is the result of the Helsinki Conference, which
was very much desired for a very long time by the Soviet Union. The
Soviet Union, along with others, signed all of the provisions of the
Final Act, including "Basket Three." Having done this, they are as
vulnerable and open to that 'which you can call embarrassment as for
a variety of other reasons;

If they choose to castigate us on Basket One or Two or even on
"Basket Three," I would simply say that, assuming that the Soviet
Union went with its eyes open into the "Basket Three" situation, they
simply have to live with the repercussions in Belgrade.

The new element is President Carter's human rights policy which
presumably was not anticipated 11/2 years ago, and which will ob-
viously be a factor in the atmospherics of it.

Commissioner BUICHANAN. There are several possibilities. One is
simply an attempt to scuttle the new conference and another is to gain
a unified Warsaw Pact or Soviet-Eastern Europe response. I wonder
if you see either of those things on the horizon?

Mir. SzULC. I would imagine that, to some extent, the answer to that
is yes because the way in which Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union
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have developed in the last year and a half does today present a situa-
tion quite different from what it was even at the time of Helsinki.

It may be relevant to point to the document issued last June by the
European Communist Parties in East Berlin. The document was not
signed, but it was accepted by the Soviet Union very much against the
ideological views of some parts of the Soviet leadership.

I think this is relevant because it places the Communist Parties in
Western Europe, France, and most notably, Italy, on the side of those
in Eastern Europe who are trying to cope with the problems which
we are discussing, including human rights, ini a positive way.

I think that the Communist Parties' document is a factor which the
Soviet Union will have to take into account themselves at the time of
Belgrade as one more form of pressure which, presumably, the major-
ity are seeking to effect.

I think that they will have their own or intracommunist problems,
unless the Soviet Union, for various reasons, chooses to have a clash
in Belgrade, which presumably would not be desirable by anyone.

Commissioner BUCHANAN. Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Szulc, do you not think that the saving

grace is the fact that the United States is also vulnerable? We are not
100 percent in compliance and it gives the Soviets something to talk
about. Other countries in the 'West have the same problem. Does that
not give them some kind of incentive?

'Mr. SZFLC. Presumably, it does, except that you can always work
this the other way because the Soviet Union comes to Belgrade to'
insist on totally free entry of anyone in the United States. If we wish
to be polemical at that time, we can ask why there is no free travel to,
the Soviet Union. But I think President Carter was very helpful yes-
terday in surfacing our vulnerable point which is immigration, at
the press conference yesterday, before the other nations had an op-
portunity of doing that.

Chairman FASCELL. 'What recommendation for Helsinki compliance'
do you have that might be helpful to newsmen? 'What can the U.S.
recommend and what should the U.S. do?

Mr. SzuLc. In terms of the United States newsmen?
Chairman FASCELL. For all newsmen seeking entry into Eastern

Bloc countries or the Soviet Union where there seems to be more of a
problem. I do not think there is a major problem about entry into the
United States, do you?

Mr. SzuILc. No, except the very minor point which we discussed
before concerning travel here by journalists and others from Eastern
Europe.

In my experience, the State Department and the Department of'
Justice have been able to provide waivers so that most of those people
are able to travel.

As to how the U.S. Government, and Congress can help American
journalists-I would like to believe that in each case, for example, of
visa refusals for American journalists to enter foreign countries when
there is no valid reason, it should be incumbent on our Government to
make proper statements and invoke "Basket Three" provisions for
for journalists. Essentially, this is basically the area where you. the
Congress, and also the Executive Branch, could be most helpful in
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seeing to it that there is pressure when there is noncompliance in the
area of our professional interests.

Chairman FASCELL. Mir. Bingham.
Commissioner BINGILAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Szulc, I

am dying to ask you questions about Cuba, but I guess that is a little
out of our realm today.

We had a good deal of discussion yesterday with Mr. Bukovsky on
the subject of linkage of trade, particularly with human rights. What
are your thoughts on that with respect to Helsinki and Eastern
Europe, including the Soviet Union?

Mr. Szumc. I would say, to this rather full question of yours, that
I am not sure that precise linkage, as we learned to understand the
word in the past 8 years, at least, is necessarily the solution to this
kind of problem.

I am more inclined to believe that we are facing a situation which
is one of general evolution in those countries. I am not sure that precise
linkage-if you take, for example, the Jackson-Vanik amendment to
the Trade Act-has really produced the kind of results on Jewish
emigration that was desired.

I know the arguments about the past, but this is a new era in
history. My own private judgment would be that not much is neces-
sarily gained by linkage instituted by our side at this time.

Again, I would like to think that our policy-evidently you are
talking about trade or SAXLT-should be more balanced.

A danger may develop that the other side may practice linkage for
example, by being unwilling to pursue SALT II. You may remember
that in 1974 they reacted in that way.

If there is to be linkage, I would think that from our viewpoint. it
would be more helpful if it were initiated by the other side. I would
prefer to see the momentum and pressure and evolution along the
whole line of American policy, hopefully Western policy, day in and
day out, trying to keep making the point on compliance with Helsinki
and the whole range of human rights, rather than to try to create
confrontations and clashes which could become self-defeating at some
point in the execution of foreign policy.

I think this is the case for the reasons that Mrs. Fenwick and Mr.
Buchanan raised. Do we wish to embarrass people too much prema-
turely? How far should we push if we want, in the end, to have the
kind of results that we desire? We know we live in an upleasant world.

So I think that this would be my comment to your question.
Commissioner BINGHAM. This may have been touched on earlier-

and you may ignore it if it was-but do we not have to be careful in
dealing with totalitarian governments that we do not attempt to
achieve some result, seriously attempt to achieve some result, which
they would perceive as being directed to their own security in the
sense of going to the heart of their regime and endangering their
regime? We will not be able to do that and probably it is nonproduc-
tive to try. Do you agree with that?

Mr. SZULC. Yes. Because it takes us back to a point which I tried to

make earlier. The Eastern European group and the Soviet Union have
invoked on many occasions the question of sovereign right in terms of
their domestic policies.
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There is clearly a problem between this and the Western interpreta-
tion of "Basket Three". I a'1 not an international lawver, butt think
this does enter into international law' whichrmay usefully be explored
in Belgrade, not only as an exercise in legal abstraction, but as a very
specific policy consideration,. .retisely to avoid the dangers'that you
mentioned and to define more clearly what are the obligations, in fact,
of all of the nations under the Helsinki agreement! without infringe-
ment on domestic sovereignty.'

There have been an enormous numnber of treaties and rg0eements in
the last 100 years. So, I think that there is a: problem in how
this should really'be defined.

I would like to see clearly how the interpretations niay'be accepted.
Commissioner BINGHAM. Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Oliver.
Mr. OLTvFr., Mr. Szulc, in your statement, you indicated there might

be another kind, of linkage. You mentioned that foreign travel was
regulated by the' availability of foreign exchange and also that the
subscription to foreign journals was regulated by the availability of
foreign exchange. Are you saying. in effect, that the ability to comply
with the freedom of travel provisions of the Helsinki Final Act, and
perhaps also the importation of books and journals. will'be determined
to a large extent by the economic situation in the Eastern European
countries ?

Mr. SZULC. I-would say certainly on the first point which is foreign
travel, because here we are dealing with allocations to individuals of
anywhere from.$300 to $400 to several thousand dollars to make a trip
to the United States.

Mr. O IVER. Could you repeat that ?
Mr. SZULC. On the first point of foreign travel, I think that it might

be relevant because you are dealing here with a possible need to allo-
cate any number of hundreds or thousands of dollars to individuals
to undertake the travel.

I think that we can break this into two areas. No. 1, would it be a
legitimate question of shortage of foreign exchange which, since the
recession in Eastern Europe. does exist. Inevitably, the governments
can always invoke fairly or unfairly, a shortage of foreign exchange
to curtail travel against those whom they wish to deprive.

I am not clearly in a position to give you a precise breakddwn. From
conversations that I have had in the capitals with foreign embassies
and foreign diplomats and local governments, and people at large who
travel, my impression has been that so.far-and here I anm talking es-
sentially about Poland and Hungary-there lias been no undue or
unjustified refusal of currency for purpose of travel.

There certainly must have been a number of cases, but I am not'in a
position to tell you how many. By and large, it has not happened.

Can it happen in the future if the political situation deteriorates
and pressures develop ? I would say that answer is obviously ves.

On the question of periodicals, here we are obviously dealing with
very small amounts of foreign exchange. I am talking really about
people subscribing to the International Herald Tribune published in
Paris and Newsweek and Time magazines.

Here you may find a situation where exchange is refused by the local
bureaucracy, really giving no reason and saying that it is too small a
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case for anyone to make a big issue of. However, if the Government
wishes. to curtail or prevent importation of journals of this type,
American or French or what have you, this does remain a weapon to
be invoked in such'cascs, although it would not be a very convincing
one because essentially we are dealing with $50 a year or $30 a year.

In the case of travel, it could be: a meaningful situation should the
situation deteriorate further in the years to come.

Commissioner FEN-wICm. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
Commissioner FENWICK. In your travels, I wonder if you had any

news of what is happening in the Ukraine or Baltic countries and
what the situation might be there.

Mr. SZULC. I am sorry I am not in a position to answer that question
because I have not been in the Soviet Union. I concentrated entirely
on those countries that I did visit and unfortunately there is not that
much information available in Warsaw or Bucharest or Budapest.

Commissioner FENWICK. Nothing seems to be coming out?
Mr. Szutc. Nothing that I heard casual or otherwise regarding the

Baltic countries or the Ukraine. The answer is no, I have not got that
information.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Friendly.
Mr. FRIENDLY. MIr. Szulc, a question on the idea of insuring that

when U.S. journalists are harassed or denied facilities, we should in-
stitute tit-for-tat reprisals. As a matter of practice do most American
journalists that you know even bother to inform the State Department
when they are denied visas? When you were denied entry to
Czechoslovakia, did you make the call to the Department?

Mr. SzuLc. As a matter of fact, I did. I was expelled' from Czecho-
slovakia 4 months after the invasion, and to me it was an interesting
test as to whether I would be readmitted. In private conversations
with officials in the Eastern European Division of the State Depart-
ment, I told them what I was doing and they were curious as to what
the answer would be and I made a point of informing the Department
on the case. Their answer was that this was very interesting because
it helps the Department to keep track in this matter of compliance.

I think that it would be useful if more of my colleagues did report
such refusals as occur. I believe now that they are almost entirely
confined to Czechoslovakia, that I know of.

There is always an odd case elsewhere. I am aware of. one case of
which I heard recently of a correpondent for a magazine who has
applied for a journalist visa to go to Czechoslovakia about 4 or 5 weeks
ago. The last time he checked, he was told that it would take 4 more
weeks before he would even receive a reply from the embassy here
in Washington as to whether or not he would be granted a visa.

I have encouraged this colleague of mine simply to report this to the
State Department for purposes of keeping track of things and whether
he did or not, I do not know.

Air. FRIENDLY. It might not. hurt if the State Department sent a
round-robin letter to editors asking to be informed when an incident
occurs. Would that not be helpful?.

Mr. SZULC. That is up to their discretion. I am not sure how editors
would. care to react to this. This' is a problem on which you are
knowledgeable.
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I think it would be useful if editors and journalists knew that the
State Department does take an active interest, not only in expulsion,
some have expulsions, but also in the day in and day out access by
journalists. I think this would be helpful.

Mr. FRIENDLY. Thank you.
Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
Commissioner FENWICK. As a footnote to that, I was just going to

say this. How would you feel about telling the Commission about
when you were refused or have inordinate delays?

Mir. SZULC. I would say absolutely. If a mechanism could be or-
ganized with your Commission, and therefore, the Comimission can
make us, in our business, aware that you have the interest, by all
means, certainly.

Commissioner FENWICK. I think it would be helpful on all points
and perhaps we can institute that, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Szulc, thank you very much for being here
today and giving us your testimony, your recommendations, observa-
tions and answering our questions. It has been very helpful.

Mr. SzuLc. Thank you very much.
Chairman FASCELL. Let me say before we call our next witness up

that we have been asked from time to time, and recently by a foreign
correspondent, as to what kind of governmental body this Commission
is. Let me restate again that we are an independent agency of the U.S.
Government with members of the executive branch, appointed by the
President. The executive members of this Commission in this new
Administration have not yet been appointed. We understand that those
nominations are on the way to the White House and we expect new
executive members of this Commission to be announced shortly.

The rest of the members of the Commission are made up of mem-
bers of the House of Representatives of both parties, and members of
the U.S. Senate with both parties represented.

We were created by a special law passed by the U.S. Congress and
signed by the President. We are funded by a special appropriation to
operate as an independent agency of Government.

We are not a congressional committee-neither joint, standing, nor
select-and we have no legislative authority. Our relationship to the
Congress is that we were created by law, the majority of the mem-
bers of the Commission come from the U.S. Congress, and our offices
are physically located on Capitol Hill.

Our responsibilities as an independent agency of the U.S. Govern-
ment are to review the entire question of implementation of the Hel-
sinki accords; to assist and cooperate in preparation for Belgrade and
thereafter; and to conduct such hearings and gather such facts as we
might on .the question of implementation or lack of implementation
of the Helsinki Final Act.

The law requires that the President must report to this Commission
every 6 months on the status of implementation. The first of such re-
ports has already been received and distributed. The Commission, in
turn, will issue reports based either on our staff work, study missions,
or on the hearings of the Commission such as the one we are holding
today. We integrate our findings and efforts with those of the State
Department. The State Department has the primary responsibility for
negotiation and is the agent and spokesman for the President.
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The State Department has the basic responsibility for preparation
for Belgrade or any policy decisions related to the Belgrade Confer-
ence. However, we do work very closely with the State Department
on all questions regarding the Helsinki accords and the Belgrade Con-
ference. We will continue to work jointly with them in whatever work
has to be done for and at Belgrade and thereafter.

Our second witness this morning is one of the five founding mem-
bers of the Lithuanian Group to Promote Observance of the Helsinki
Agreements in the U.S.S.R., Mr. Tomas Venclova.

Mr. Venclova is a poet and, I am told, a very good one. But he ap-
pears today not as a literary figure but as a spokesman for a group
of people who believe in the cause of human rights in Lithuania and
in the Soviet Union.

I might add, parenthetically, any place else.
He is on his way to a teaching assignment at the University of

California in Berkeley, and we are grateful to him for stopping by
in Washington on his way, to tell us about the work of the Lithuanian
Group.

Mr. Venclova only received permission to leave the Soviet Union
after he joined that Group, but he applied to emigrate in May of 1975,
and I would like to read, in part, what he wrote in his application to
the Central Committee of the Communist Party of Lithuania.

In my land the opportunities of broader and public literary, scientific and
cultural activities are barred to me. Every humanist-and not only one in the
Soviet Union-must often prove his loyalty to the ruling Ideology so that he
can work. That is not difficult for kow-towers and careerists * * * That was
impossible for me.

I think that we can all admire a man like that no matter where he is.
It kind of strikes at the very heart and spark of what human dignity
is all about and what freedom is all about.

So we are very fortunate to have Mr. Venclova here today. And we
want to express our appreciation also to Mr. Kestutis Ciziunas. We
wvant to thank Mr. Ciziunas for being here today -to help us with the
translation between English and Lithuanian, although Mr. Venclova
has a prepared statement which he is going to read, in English, first.
Mr. Venclova.

STATEMENT OF TOMAS VENCLOVA; ACCOMPANIED BY KESTUTIS
CIZIUNAS

Mr. VENCLOVA. Mr. Chairman and members of the Commission.
The announcement of the formation of the Lithuanian Group to Pro-
mote Observance of the Helsinki agreements was made on November
25. 1976 and shortly thereafter was announced at a press conference
held in Yuri Orlov's apartment-in Moscow. At the present time, the
Group consists of five people who have all signed the announcement.
We are people of various ages and backgrounds, with differing opin-
ions and, finally, different ethnic backgrounds-four Lithuanians and
one Jew.

We are united in one respect: a desire to achieve in a legal and open
manner observation of the humanitarian articles of the Helsinki
Agreement which in Lithuania are violated not less, and sometimes
even more often, than in other republics included in the U.S.S.R.



Respect for the signed agreement and for human rights, in our view,
is an; absolutely essential c'ndition for the health of the interniational
situationand ',f the internal.atmosphere;in tie' country.' 'Although
wie are only a. voluntary association of people who thi'nk ina-siriilar
fashion,, we have grounds to believe that -our, opinion is -shared' by
many other people iii Lithuania who for one reason or another can-
not express it openly. f '.

Now', I-i o6ne Of the five members of the Grou p-have thle opportunity
tbo be in the 'West. I enga4ed in'the strugle for I The right' to leave' the
U.S.S.R. long before the formation of the Grorup. After'its formation,
all ofa sudden this right became a reality. My departure is 'teiiporary
in nature. Iw was 'given a Soviet ,passport which ii.-Valid for' 5 years,
and in Lithuanial have left my 'family behind. It'is'undaerstood that
I continue to be a member of the Group, and .I intend to iepresent its
interests in the West. In'this, I see my' human and civic duty. Every-
thing whicli I am prepared to say in the West I would have'said-and
have already said-in Lithuiania. r" " '

Acc'ording to 'information which I now hhv'e, one 'of the' members
of the Lithuanian Group,,the 71-year-old Ona Lukauskaite-Poski'ene,
on'January'll .197 was 'warned in the prosecuto's-officedof the city of
Siauliai about her activities. Attemipts'io frighten'her, continued for
about 3 hours. Since the m'embers of the, M6scow' -end Ukrainian groups
have undergone repression, itAis very probable that this wvill be done
in Lithuania also. :I ask that international 'public opinion pay: close
attention to the. fates of 'these four moefbers"of our gioup: Ona
Lulauskaite-PoskieiR .Fath'er. Kairolis Gariuckas, Viktoris.PNt04us and
Eitan Finkelstein. I also would' like to express my protest absut the
arrests of our friends in Moscow and in the Ukraine.

*At first, the Helsinki Agreement evoked ai. certain- pessimism in
Lithuania' since it seemed that it would only confirm. the European
status quo, and that the humanitarian articles would be, even under
the best'circunistances, no more than good intentions. In connection
with this, we decided to document those cases in which the humani-
tarian articles of the Agreement are violated and to bring them to
the attention of world opinion. Now we feel, that such documentation
and information may often help specific people and may also serve
the cause of human rights and broader freedoms in Eastern Europe,
including Lithuania. Therefore, the Helsinki Agreement now evokes
in us considerably more optimism, especially if Western governments
will show interest and a strictly principled approach to the defense
of human rights. In this sense, we expect much from the conference in
Belgrade.

Our group has published two documents and one announcement
about an arrest in Lithuania of two people who were accused of so-
called anti-Soviet activities. As-a supplement to these documents, I
would like, to tell about some other instances known to our group and
about some trends in our work.

First of all; I must say that many. people in Lithuania are brought
to trial for expression of their views and at present are imprisoned,
usually outside Lithuania. This is a very serious violation of human
rights. I am now unable to name all of them. I will mention onlv
Nijole Sadunaite who is now in camp and Sergei Kovalev whose trial
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is known to all the world and which took place already after the
signing of the Helsinki Agreements.

The poet and architect, Mindaugas Tomonis, openly expressed his
disagreement with officially accepted views in the U.S.S.R.: he refused
to restore a monument to the Soviet Army and then turned to the
Central'Committee of the Lithuanian Communist Party, demanding
greater freedom and observance of human rights. After this, he was
subjected to treatment in a psychiatric hospital. On November 5, 1975
upon leaving the hospital, he died under the wheels of a train in
mysterious circumstances.

Other people have been subjected to forcible treatment in psychiatric
hospitals. For'example, a resident of the city of Panevezys, Pukhlya-
kov, turned to our group and said that he had been forcibly treated
only because he had written complaints about abuses by the local
authorities.

In many cases, people who do not agree with the official way of
thinking are subjected to other types of persecution. One of these is
known to us as "the case of the boys". In 1976, Vytautas Bogusis and
four of his friends were expelled from the last class of high school for
being interested in religion, Lithuanian history, and Russian dissi-
dents. They were expelled by order of the school director who took his
orders from the KGB. They were expelled in a flash without a vote of
the faculty and in their absence. Now these boys are in a difficult
situation and are being .pressured by the organs of the KGB.

Many other instances are known of pressuring priests who fulfill
their pastoral obligations. The priest of the village of Paberze, Stani-
slovas Dobrovolskis, known for the independence of his sermons, at
the end of 1976 was called by the (ICGB in Vilnius, where he was
'threatened with being transferred to a distant parish. The priest of
the village of Vidukle, Alfonsas Svarinskas, in 1976 was sentenced and
fined because he organized a religious procession which supposedly
blocked street traffic, although Vidukle is a small village with hardly
any street traffic.

Not only are the rights of Catholics infringed upon, but also those of
other religious communities. The authorities directly explain to people
what they can and cannot do in the synagogue; for example, it is
forbidden to commemorate those who died in the Arab/Israeli war.
Members of religious sects are subjected to particular persecution. A
resident of Vilnius, Vasilev, a 'Christian Pentecostal, came to our
group saying that administrative persecution had driven him to de-
cide to emigrate from the Soviet Union.

Emigration from Lithuania in the context of reunification of fami-
lies or human contacts is also extremely difficult. I will mention an
instance with Kestutis Yokubynas. This linguist, who is a polyglot,
spent 17 years in camps; he has already for a long time unsuccessfully
struggled for the right to emigrate to Canada where his brother lives.
Many instances are known of Lithuanians, Jews or other inhabitants
of Lithuania, receiving refusals-without any motives-to their ap-
peals for visits to relatives abroad. Sometimes this refusal is accom-
panied by expressions of ridicule.

At least several thousand Lithuanians who, after the Second World
War participated in the partisan resistance against Soviet authority
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and served sentences in camps, cannot settle even in their own country,
since the militia refuses to give them residence permits for Lithuania.
Many of them' are forced to live in Latvia close to the borders of
Lithuania. Even if one assumes the point of view of the authorities
and considers that these people at one time violated the law, they are
being punished twice for the same crime. Such limitation of the' free-
*dom of movement is a 'serious violation of the Declaration. of the
)Rights of Man, and the spirit and letter of Helsinki. The rights of
Lithuanians who are living beyond the borders of Lithuania-in
Latvia, Belorussia, the Kaliningiad district of the RFSFR,-Siberia,
and also, for example, in Moscow-are being infringed in that they
do not have Lithuanian schools there or ainy possibility for cultural
activities. In many of these places Lithuanians live in compact groups,
and organizations or at least schools would be possible for them and
extremely desirable. Lithuanian schools existed before the war, on the
territory of present day Belorussia, Latvia, et cetera.

All this I can already. say today, although our group was formed
quite recently. I hope that I can, in the future, be, informative about
possible violations of-the Helsinki agreement in Lithuania or in con-
nection with Lithuania or specifically Lithuanian problems.

Chairman FASCEiTL. I want to thank you very much, Mr. Venclova,
for the report.which you have given us, which unfortunately,'seems
very bleak and sad for its account of violations and degradations of
human rights.

It almost seems unreal and yet we are beginning to get some glim-
mer that it is harsh reality. In many ways, such harshless is not
understood by us in the West. The United States has its own problems
on human rights, but we have seemed to have found some way by
law and the acceptance of our people, to arrive at a satisfactory rate
of evolution and improvement so that complaints in the West pale by
comparison to others.

I do not know' what the fear is and sensitivity that exists in the
Soviet Union and the Eastern Bloc countries. Why is it that we can-
not have a- let me state it another way. Is it.possible to have a realistic
assessment at Belgrade on this whole question, without the fear that it
would just be a shouting match, a polemical exercise ? Is there a chance
that we will have a realistic assessment with compliance or noncom-
pliance with the Helsinki Agreement ?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. I am sure that a serious and
principled and strong review of the question iin Belgrade can provide
for some chance that the situation in our country will be somewhat
eased or become better. .

Further, that this would provide great improvement for some peo-
ple, and for the whole Lithuanian nation in its cultural development
and in the matter of its self-determination.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Venclova, as I heard you make-your state-
ment, I was. certainly impressed by your courage. I could not overlook
the fact you stated that 'what you have- said here today you have
already said in your own country. I guess that is a certain amount of
freedomn-and recognition of human rights.

How does the Helsinki Observance group work in Lithuania? For
example. here we. are. holdingo.a public- meeting and it.is' open to the
whole world. I am'sure 'we have all kinds of correspondents from the



57

Eastern Bloc countries and the Soviet Union and anybody else who
wants to listen.

Would anything, comparable to this be possible in Lithuania with
your group ?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. As far as the statement that
our group's activities demonstrate some freedom of action, one could
agree that some improvement has occurred or has been achieved. How-
ever, it is very temporary and there are no guarantees that there will
not be any repressions, and the Government, as you can see, gives us
nothing.

All of the freedoms that have been achieved have been achieved
through our own efforts. We knew very well that when we founded this
group, we were taking a great risk, and that risk does still exist-
you can help us by drawing the attention to the fate of the people still
remaining in Lithuania-the group members still remaining in
Lithuania.

As far as my own situation, the attention given to my case by the
Western press and the radio was in truth very helpful. There are other
cases like this. Simas Kudirka is sitting in this room now and he was
under incomparably harder conditions than I and in an incomparably
worse situation than I was. And he was assisted by the attention that
was focused on him in the West.

For this reason, this attention is very desirable and can be very
helpful.

Of course, we in Lithuania, cannot have anything that would come
even close to the kind of conversation that we are hiaving here todav.

Our discussions in founding the Group were always private and un-
official and we have always had to make an effort to avoid being fol-
lowed or tracked. We could not even hold our press conference in
Vilnius, our capital, because it is very hard for Western correspondents
to come to Vilnius. We were forced to go to Moscow on separate trains
bringing no documents with us. The documents which had to be pre-
pared were prepared in Moscow and only with the help of the broth-
erly assistance of our friends in Moscow.

Only in this way were we able to attract more attention to the situa-
tion in Lithuania.

I Chairman FASCELL. That sounds difficult, at best.
Mr. Bukovsky, who testified yesterday, Mr. Venclova, said that he.

spent 7 years in prison and 5 years in exile because he had a meeting
with the press in Moscow and gave his observations about what went
on in some of the prison camps and psychiatric hospitals.

For that, under Soviet law, he became a, rriminal and it was a
crime against the state plus also, under Soviet law, he was declared
insane so he was an insane criminal for talking to the press.

Are your activities in Lithuania subject to the same kind of law?
Mr. VENCLOvA [through interpreter]. Yes, our activities and our

life in Lithuania are, in fact, governed under the same law. But we
have noted, that on some occasions, brave and open statements-
Ipeople who make these statements will, for a while, go unpunished. It
seems' that they will go. unpunished because the Government is ma-
neuvering and for this reason, it is very hard to predict its course on
one or another event or at one or another time.
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1It seems that the Governinent is'iliterested in making its possible
actions hard to predict.

So this way, almost no person has the nerve to openly express his
opinion-and he never knows what his fate would be.

Chairman FASCELL Mr. Buchanan.
'Commissioner BUCHANAN. I would like to say to our distinguished

witness that those of us who have taken too much for granted a great
deal of personal freedom are humbled by your courage and by. that
of your group.

I am encouraged by your testimony that efforts in the West seem
to have some benefit for people like you. Vladimir Bukovsky yester-
day testified that the 'proof of the 'Soviets' sensitivity to Western
protests was to be found in the many official complaints that we re-
ceive about alleged "interference in internal affairs" from the Soviet
Union, for example.

Do you agree that there is such sensitivity and do our efforts
sometimes result in greater oppression or do you think sometimes they
are helpful?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. I am sure that I completely
agree with what Mr. Bukovsky said yesterday. He said more or less
that Western aid to dissidents could bring some harm only if this
assistance, let us say, is not permanent. In that case, then there
really would be a grave danger. However, looking aft it from a general
aspect, serious and permanent and continuing efforts on the part
of the West can only help. And I 'firmly believe this.

Chairman FASCELL. As you can see by the bells, we have to go answer
a roll call vote in the House. May we ask him to stay here

Commissioner FENWICK. 'Can we ask him to stay?
Chairman FASCELL. If you do not mind, could you please stay while

we go to answer this roll call and we will be right back. We now will
stand in informal recess. We do have another witness after Mr.
Venclova. Also before we leave the committee, room I would like to
note that Mr. Simas Kudirka is here, the famous Lithuanian 'sailor
who tried to jump onto an American ship. [Applause.],

Chairman FASCELL. He was returned to the Soviet Union, where
he was promptly put in jail. Finally he was allowed to emigrate. I
want to say that we are 'pleased that he is here.

Commissioner FENWICK. Mr. Kudirka, I think that you would be
interested to know that there was a large number of people in New
Jersey who were very, very active on your behalf and you may be
happy to know that.

fShort recess taken.]
Chairman FASCELL. Will the Commission please come to order. We

do have one more witness and we have to clear this room by 1P:30
p.m.

I want to yield to my distinguished colleague from New' Jersey,
who is one of the founders and original sponsors of the creation' of the
Helsinki Commission, who has done outstanding and fabulous work
in the field of human rights and who is a strong right-arm of every-
thing that this Commission is doing. We' are all indebted to Millicent
Fenwick for her devotion and dedication to the cause of individual
human rights. [Applause.]'

Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
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Commissioner FENWICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am quite
overcome with your generosity and kindness, although I think every
member of this Commission has learned that that is whatwe all receive
from you.

I would like to ask the witness in what town it was that his group is'
located.

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. It is impossible to talk
about the exact location of the Group, since at this time, only two
members of the group live in Vilnius. One member lives in a pro-.
vincial city of Siauliai and one in a very small village, a provincial'
village.

Commissioner FENWICK. Where were you living when you were
active?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. When living in Lithuania,'
I resided in Vilnius.

Commissioner FENWICK. I noticed in your letter that you had asked
for permission for your wife to accompany you. Did that permission
not come?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. My wife has decided that at
the moment she wants to remain in Lithuania. That decision of hers
might be temporary. She did not interfere with my leaving and, in,
fact, she helped me leave.

Commissioner FENWICK. Do you think perhaps the eminent position
of your father in the whole history of letters of Lithuania perhaps
accounts for the fact that you were able to speak freely and then to
get an exit visa for 5 years?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. This question is very hard
to answer. I really do not know how much it could have helped me;

Thinking logically, most likely it helped some.
Comnmissioner FENWICK. I am sure that we would, like to pursue an

expression of our concern for the welfare of the other four members,
but generally we need the address of those people in the letters that we
send to the Soviet authorities on their behalf, so perhaps if you
could leave with us the addresses of these four people, we could,
properly attempt to do this.

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. The addresses of the four
people are noted in the manifesto which we all, signed.

Commissioner FENWICK. Thank you.
Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. They are attached to it. May

I say one more thing?
Our friend, Ludmila Alekseeva, who just arrived in Vienna has

informed Vladimir Bukovskv-and I. want to add this to my state-
ment-that another member of our group is in a dangerous position,
and that is Viktoras Petkus. It seems that they are preparing to arrest
him very soon.

Commissioner FEN WICK. Could you please give us his'address as'
well.

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. His address is in the mani-
festo, but we will repeat it. It is 16 Garelio Street in Vilnius and the
apartment number is 4.

Chairman FASCELL. Could you spell that?
The INTERPRETER. G-a-r-e-l-i-o.
Chairman FASCELL. Commissioner Simon.

87-587-77-5
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Commissioner SImoN. My apologies for- being here late. I do not
have any questions, but I am reading your statement and we welcome
you to the United States. I wish I were a student at the University of
California.

Chairman FAscELL. Mr. Venclova, there is some feeling in the West
that the dissent or civil rights advocacy in the Soviet Union and other
places is simply a matter for intellectuals to engage in.

Is there a broader audience in Lithuania for samizdat or for ma-
terial like the Chronicle of the Lithuanian Catholic Church?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. This is a very important
question and I am happy to have the opportunity to answer it. Yes;
we believe that the dissidents in Lithuania at this time have wider
support among the people than in Russia. We must note that Lithu-
ania has its own very serious problems which are very different from
the problems of Russia.

We have the problem of maintaining our nation. We have the prob-
lem of maintaining our culture and enriching our culture and we
have the religious problem, since most of the Lithuanians are Catho-
lics and that is a big difference from the religious problem in Russia.

As is known, there was a petition in Lithuania in connection with
human rights, which was signed by 17,000 people.

In Russia, as far as I can tell, you would not be able to collect such
a petition. Therefore, we believe that in Lithuania we have very much
support among the people.

Commissioner FENwicx. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman FASCELL. Mrs. Fenwick.
Commissioner FENwICK. I- just wondered whether you know Mr.

Aloyzas Jurgutis?
Mr. VENCLOvA [through interpreter]. Personally, no.
Commissioner FENWICK. Do you know that his wife and family have

not been able to join him?
Mr. VENCLOvA [through interpreter]. I have heard about the case.
'Commissioner FENwICm. But you do not know anything about the

mail?
Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. No, I do not know anything

about that.
Commissioner FENWICK. He has not registered with your group?
Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. No, we only note the events

which are directly reported by the people who contact us. She did not
contact us while I was in Lithuania.

Chairman FASCELL. Commissioner Simon.
Commissioner SIMON. I am interested in the 17,000 names which I

was not aware of on the petition. It is very impressive. The fact that
you could get 17,000 names in Lithuania and could not do so in
Russia-does that indicate that there may be slightly more freedom
in Lithuania or does it simply reflect the depth of resistance?

Mr. VENCLOvA [through interpreter]. In my opinion, it is only a
sign of greater resistance.

Chairman FASCELL. When was this petition signed?
Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. If I am riot mistaken, it was

in 1972.
Chairman FASCELL. Is it still in existence as a document?
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Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. Yes, the document exists. It
was published in the Chronicle of the Catholic Church in Lithuania.

Chairman FASCEL.L. So it had relatively broad distribution?
Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. I es. It was sent to the United

Nations. My friends here know more about its fate than we, in Lithu-
ania, because we did not have any further information about it after
it was made public.

Chairman FASCELL. Mr. Venclova, what can you tell us about activi-
ties similar to the activity of your group in other countries?

Mr. VENCLOVA Lthrough interpreter]. I know that such groups in
the Soviet Union exist in three republics: Russia, the Ukraine and
Lithuania.

Moreover, you can expect that in the future, groups like this will be
organized in the other two Baltic states, Latvia and Estonia, and
maybe some place else. I have just been informed that a group like
this has been organized in Georgia.

Chairman FASC.ELL. Mr. Friendly.
Mr. FRIENDLY. Just for the record, I would like to note that we have

heard that, too, but we have not been able to confirm it.
Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. I cannot confirm this. I just

state it as news that I have heard, but I cannot guarantee its accuracy.
Chairman FASCE.LL. Mr. Simon.
Commissioner SIMON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Venclova, if you were a member of the U.S. delegation to

Belgrade, what do you think we ought to be doing there as a follow-up
to Helsinki?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. In my opinion, first of all,
you should document and inform as much as possible about the many
and frequently serious violations of the Helsinki Accords in the Soviet
Union and maintain the position that a country which violates the
Helsinki Agreements in this manner can be trusted very little in other
spheres as well.

Chairman FASCELL. I have one final question, Mr. Venclova. You
have a 5-year permit which allows you to go back to your country.
Some of the testimony that we have heard is that in other republics,
such as the RSFSR, if you leave, you leave forever.

Am I to understand that because of the fact that you ostensibly are
able to return back to Lithuania and to your family and friends, that
this is a different approach that Lithuania has taken from other coun-
tries, or are you a special case?

Mr. VENCLOVA [through interpreter]. As far as I know, Bukovsky
has a similar passport to mine. Those, of course, are exceptions and as
far as the case of Lithuania and the entire Baltic area, this is an abso-
lute exception.

I do not know how I earned this exception and, of course, I do not
know whether after today's conversation or statement, this right will
not be taken away from me.

As long as it has not been taken away from me, I keep it. If I find
the need to return, I will return to Lithuania.

Chairman FASCELL. Thank you very much Mr. Venclova. Also we
want to thank you very much, Mr. Ciziunas, for acting as translator.
Could you please spell your name for the reporters?

Mr. CIzJiNAs. It is C-i-z-i-u-n-a-s.
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Chairman FASCELL. And the accent is on the second syllable.
We wish you lots of good luck and a fine experience out in California.
Our final witness today is the president of the Helsinki Guarantees

for Ukraine Committee, Dr. Andrew Zwarun.
How do you pronounce it?
Dr. ZWARUN. It has been mercifully Americanized to Zwarren, like

Warren with a "Z".
Chairman FASCELL. But how do you pronounce it?
Dr. ZWARUN. In what country?
Chairman FASCELL. Go ahead, Dr. ZiVarun.
Dr. ZWARUN. I wvould like to introduce my assistant Dr. Ihor Kosz-

man from New Jersey. He is vice president of our group.
Chairman FASCELL.* We are happy also to, have you here, Mr.'

Koszman.
Dr. Zwarun emigrated to the United States from the Ukraine as a

child and is now a successful soil chemist. But he appears today to
speak for the Ukrainian Group to Promote Observance of the Helsinki
Agreements in the U.S.S.R., a group with whi6h his organization has
been in contact since it was formed. I understand that members 6f his
Committee have even been able to talk to one niember of the Ukrainian
Group since the arrests of Mr. Rudenko and Mr: Tykhv on February 5.

So we look forward very much to hearing from you. I know you have
a prepared statement and without objectioni we will enter it into the
record and you may summarize as you see fit.

Dr. ZWARUN. Well, I've shortened it considerably. If we run out of
time just please cut me off.

Chairman FASCELL. No, that's all right. You have plenty of time.

STATEMENT OF DR. ANDREW ZWARUJN, ACCOMPANIED BY IHOR
-OSZMAN

Dr. ZWARUN. Mr. Chairman, I thank you and the members of this
Commission for the privilege of testifying here and on behalf of the
Helsinki Guarantees for Ukraine Committee.

'Our committee was formed in Noyember of 1976, shortly after word
reached the United States that the Ukrainian Public Group to Pro-
mote the Observance of the Helsinki Accords had been formed in
Kiev. We share the Ukrainian Public Group's conviction that the sign-
ing of the Helsinki Final Act was an extremely important develop-
ment in mankind's search for peace and security and that it has a spe-
cial relevance for the people of Ukraine. Like the Kiev Group, our
committee bases its activity not on political but on humanitarian and
legal considerations.

The Helsinki Guarantees for Ukraine Committee consists of indi-
viduals active in various organizations dedicated to the defense of hu-
man rights. In addition to serving as president of our committee, I am
also vice president of the Smoloskyp Organization for the Defense of
Human Rights in Ukraine. As a member of the American Societv for
Microbiology, I was active in that organization's campaign on behalf
of Ukrainian microbiologist and Soviet political prisoner Nina Stro-
kata-Karavanska. In October.of 1975, I testified at the International
Sakharov Hearings in Copenhagen.-
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Rather than go into already familiar details of events and activities
of the citizens' groups monitoring Soviet compliance with the provi-
sions of the Helsinki Final Act, especially the articles dealing with hu-
man rights, I believe I can better serve the purpose of these hearings by
sharing with you our committee's perception of what are the essential
and important aspects of the work of these committees, especially of
the Ukrainian Public Group..

Our debt to the members of the Helsinki-monitoring committees in
the U.S.S.R. would be great if only because they focused the world's
attention on the desire of the citizens of totalitarian states to have the
Helsinki human rights provisions taken seriously, to see them fully
implemented in their own countries, and to take their governments to
task for any noncompliance. Without their insistent demands that the
promises of Helsinki be kept, the cynical view that the Final Act was
not worth the paper it was written on might have prevailed. Insisting
that the Helsinki Agreement was too important to be left solely in the
hands of governments, these citizens' groups have compiled materials
documenting Soviet violations of its humanitarian provisions, publi-
cized them, and set a worthy example for such monitoring elsewhere,
including our own country.

The work of the Ukrainian Public Group in Kiev has been severely
hampered by the repression it has suffered from the day of its forma-
tion on November 9, 1976. Durino an organizational meeting that day,
the home of the Group's head, kykola Rudenko, was subjected to a
vicious stoning attack. Since then, members of the group have suffered
repeated searches of their apartments; Rudenko has received mailed
death threats; his phone was disconnected shortly after our conversa-
tion with him on November 21,1976. We know that on February 5,
1977, Mykola Rudenko and another member of the Group, Oleksiy
Tykhy, were arrested. Rudenko's wife Raisa was humiliated by the
KGB, being made to strip naked.

Much of the work that the Ukrainian Public Group has done was
apparently lost when the KGB confiscated much of the compiled docu-
mentation during a search of Rudenko's apartment. However, two very
articulate and forceful documents prepared by the Ukrainian Public
Group-its declaration and memorandum No. 1-did reach the West,
and told us much about the purpose and goals of the Group.

We know that in addition to compiling information on violations
of the Helsinki human rights provisions, the Ukrainian Public Group
in Kiev had begun work on facilitating the emigration of individuals
desiring to leave the U.S.S.R. On at least one occasion, members of the
Group took practical steps to save a Ukrainian dissident from psy-
chiatric incarceration. As Petro Hryhorenko (who is better known in
the West as Pyotr Grigorenko, according to the Russian pronuncia-
tion of h-is name) told us in a phone conversation on December 31, the
Group's vocal protests secured Yosyp Terelya's release from a psy-
,chiatric prison-hospital.

I would like to direct vour attention to two themes, which we believe
form .the basis of the Ukrainian Public Group's approach to the Hel-
sinki agreement.

One theme is to be found in the title of Memorandum No. 1: "The
Effects of the European Conference on the Development of Legal
Consciousness in Ukraine." The idea that legal documents have to be
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adhered to by their signatories-whether in the case of international
documents such as the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and
the Helsinki Final Act, or internal documents such as the Soviet Con-
stitution and the Constitution of the Ukrainian SSR-is not very new
to us in the West, but it is a revolutionary one to the peoples of the
Soviet Union. It used to be, as Valentyn Moroz wrote, that it was "safe
to introduce any constitution and grant every right after turning
people into cogs. The whole trick of it is that it will not occur to the
cog to take advantage of these rights." But times have changed. The
fear born of the terror of the Stalin era, the fear that turned men into
cogs, has lost much of its hold and has given way to a new phenom-
enon: the conviction that what has been legally promised must be
delivered, whether it be a guarantee of the right of free speech, the
right of worship, or the constitutional right of a Soviet republic to
secede from the Union. This phenomenon has found its most effective
reinforcement in the Helsinki Agreement.

The second basic theme in the Ukrainian Public Group's documents
is that Ukraine-as a large European nation and a member of the
U.N.-had legal and moral right to be represented at the Helsinki
Conference, and that the Helsinki Final Act has a special significance
for Ukraine. Quoting from the Final Act's Declaration of Principles-
" * * in conformity with their membership in the United Nations and
in accordance with the purposes and principles of the United Nations,
their full and active support for the United Nations * * *"-we join
the Ukrainian Public Group in asking: On what legal grounds was a
United Nations member-the Ukrainian SSR-excluded from partic-
ipation in the Helsinki Conference?

The memorandum of the Ukrainian Public Group also makes a
strong case for attaching special significance to the Helsinski accords
with respect to the Ukrainian problem. It quotes a Ukrainian political
prisoner, M. Masyutko, who stated that Ukrainians comprise 60 or
even 70 percent of all Soviet political prisoners. We know that Aleks-
andr Solzhenitsyn, Andrei Sakharov, and, most recently, Vladimir
Bukovsky (February 14, 1977, in Paris) have said that Ukrainians
make up over half the total number of political prisioners in the
U.S.S.R. In his first letter to President Carter, Dr. Sakharov listed 15
prisoners who are especially in need of help. Of the 15, at least 9- are
Ukrainians. That most Ukrainian political prisoners are forced to
serve their terms outside the territory of Ukraine, usually in remote
areas of the Russian SFSR such as the Mordovian ASSR,,constitutes
an added hardship for them, as well as another blow against the sover-
eignty of the Ukrainian Soviet Republic. "In the last half century,"
states the Memorandum, "more Ukrainians have died in Mordovia
than Mordovians were born there."

The Memorandum of the Ukrainian Public Group then cites ex-
amples of genocide against the Ukrainian nation, beginning with the
artificial famine of 1933, which killed over 6 million people, the liqui-
dation of the kulaks, which added another 4 million to the toll, World
War II, which cost 7 to 8 million more Ukrainian lives, the destruc-
tion of the Ukrainian Insurgent Army and the population of Western
Ukraine that supported it. Add to this the present-day Russification
policies of the Soviet Government and you have the reasons for the
very real concern of nationally conscious Ukrainians over the danger
that in a very few generations Ukraine will cease to exist as a nation.
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The point of all this is that in Ukraine the human rights problem
is magnified and severely aggravated by the Soviet Government's
violations of national rights-of the right of a people to a national
culture, a language, the right to bring up one's children in harmony
with one's traditions. This is why for Ukrainians, national rights are
inseparable from human rights. The case of Vasyl Fedorenko, cited
in the memorandum, will serve as an example of how the nationality
issue aggravates the human rights problem. In September 1974, Fedor-
enko illegally crossed the Soviet border into Czechoslovakia, an act
punishable by 1 to 3 years' imprisonment. But because he had pre-
viously served a term for Ukrainian "nationalism," Fedorenko was
sentenced to 15 years and is now on the brink of death in Vladimir
Prison, as a result of a hunger strike he began in December of 1975.
The New York Tines recently published an appeal on his behalf from
Vladimir Bukovsky and Leonid Plyushch; Fedorenko was also on the
list in the Sakharov letter to President Carter.

The Ukrainian activists for human and national rights have been
driven to such despair that they are considering the heretofore un-
thinkable alternative of emigration. The Moscow Helsinki-monitor-
ing committee, in its Document No. 12, title "On Ukrainian Ref-
ugees," reports that of 26 political prisoners who have renounced
their Soviet citizenship and proclaimed their desire to emigrate, 19
are Ukrainians. Yet the only Ukrainian dissidents allowed to leave
the U.S.S.R. in recent years have been Leonid Plyushch and Andriy
Hryhorenko, both of whom were members of the all-Union human
rights movement, rather than being associated with Ukrainian national
dissent. We know that Nadiya Svitlychna, who just completed a 4-
year labor-camp term and who has been trying to emigrate with the
help of a sponsor in Canada, informed him by phone on February
7 that she has received none of the several packages, letter, and notar-
ized invitations he had sent her.

What has engendered and perpetuated the extreme situation in
Ukraine-in the past and at present-is its almost total isolation,
diplomatic and in the area of communications. It is this isolation that
kept the world from knowing of the Ukrainian tragedy of 1933-
the great famine and the death of 6 million by starvation-that
allowed Ukraine to be excluded from the Helsinki Conference while
not one of the participants asked for the legal justification of such a
move against a fellow member of the U.N., that allowed The New York
Times to ignore the arrests of Ukrainian Public Group members
Rudenko and Tykhy, while giving full coverage to the other arrests
and developments. We know that this isolation is more the result of
psychological rather than geographical barriers, for the reports on
the arrests of the Ukrainians came from Moscow from Orlov's commit-
tee and were carried extensively by the wire services.

The Ukrainian Public Group has addressed the problem of Ukraine's
isolation; in addition to its demand that Ukraine be included in any
future international conferences dealing with the implementation of
the Helsinki Accords, it has cited the Helsinki provision for the "free
flow of information and ideas" in pressing for the accreditation in
Ukraine of foreign correspondents.

Here I believe it necessary to mention two sets of circumstances that
shed a special light on the situation in Ukraine and the relationship
between human and national rights.
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The Ukrainian patriotism 'of thle iO members ot the Kiev 'Group is
all the more remarkable because none has any ties with the traditional
organized Ukrainian nationalist movement; furthermore, most have
backgrounds which seemingly would not have been conducive to the

,development of strong national feelings. Nina Strokata was brought
tup in a Russified family in Odessa; Oleksiy Tykhy comes from the
Donetsk Region, the most'Russified area in Ukraine; Rudenko and
Hryhorenko are both veterans of the Red Army and lifelong commu-
nists; Oles Berdnyk also served in the Soviet Army; Lukyanenko and

' Kandyba completed their legal education in Moscow; the young
Matusevych is a resident of heavily Russified Kiev. Yet-all are united
in their defense of Ukraine's constitutionally guaranteed sovereignty

.and in their advocacy of national rights for all Ukrainians.
In the past, Vladimir Bukovsky's statements of support for the na-

tional rights of the non-Russian peoples of the U.S.S.R., which he has
continued after coming to the West, were echoed by few other Russian
dissidents, with the exception of Sakharov and Solzhenitsyn. But to-

'day, two developments deserve calling attention to. One is -the high
degree of cooperation between the predominately Russian Moscow
Efelsinki-monitoring group and the Ukrainian Public Group in Kiev.
Members of the Orlov committee have been' instrumental in passing
on information about and documents from the Ukrainian Public
Group outside the borders of the U.S.S.R. Their own documents have
dealt extensively with Ukrainian problems.

Perhaps'this is a good place to point out that-contrary to the state-
ments to that effect in most of the Western press-the Ukrainian Pub-
lic Group to Promote the 'Observance of -the Helsinki Accords, as
well as the Lithuanian Grpoup, are not sections or chapters of the Orlov
committee, but were .formed as independent groups in response 'to an
appeal from the Moscow committee for the formation of national
committees.

Along with the mutual cooperation, a second welcome development
within the human rights movement in the Soviet Union is the increas-
ing support and even sympathy on the part of Russian activists for the
-Ukrainian and other non-Russian national movements, support which
acknowledges the inseparability of national and'human rights and
which extends even'to the right to secede from the U.S.S.R. and form
.nitional republics. This should help convince some Western leaders of
'the legitimacy and constitutionality of this right, and of -the possi-
bility off its being exercised in the future, something which they have
not rushed to admit.

Such is theUkkrainian situation as we see it.
I must now 'talk about the force that sustains the dissident move-

ment iin'the Soviet Union in all of its varied aspects-the movements
for national rights, for freedom of religious worship, for civil liberties
and'human rights-presently focused on the Helsinki Accords and
on the promises they hold for all. That force is the moral strength
pervading the. movement, the conviction that the cause is just, a
strength which manifests itself in a consistency of principle leading
to mutual support among diverse groups, in a perseverance in the face
of overwhelming hostile forces, inma spirit of steadfastness which can-
not comprehend our own debate over -the advisability of compromise
on the issue of human rights. From over there, we hear no voices for
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moderation on human rights;, for an easing of our stand lest we pro-
voke increased repression. We hear Aleksandr Ginsburg declaring,
"The righteousness of power must inevitably yield to. the power, of
righteousness." We hear the concluding words of the Ukrainian Pub-
lic Group's Memorandum:

For the sake of life on Earth, for the sake of our grandchildren ahd their
children, we say: Enough,! And our call is. echoed In the Universal Declaration
of Human Rights and the Helsinki Accords, which were ratified also by the
Soviet Government.

As the Ukrainian Group's documents indicate, the initial expecta-
tions of real improvement, even of an amnesty for political prisoners,
which would result from the Helsinki Accords, were not to be fulfilled.
Yet the struggle has just been joined. We in the Helsinki- Guarantees
for Ukraine Committee are faced with a special problem in that a
segment of the Ukraine community in the United States considers
the signing by our Government of the Final Act another "Munich,"
a sellout of the people and peoples of the Soviet Union. We do not
share that view. For the longest time the lonely battle for human
rights was waged by individuals, defense committees, and that worth-
iest of organizations, Amnesty International. Now it has become an
issue among governments. We see the Helsinki Final Act as a docu-
ment in which the heads of 35 governments pledged their full support
of human rights, as a document whose provisions, if implemented,
guarantee the fulfillment of the national aspirations of subjugated
peoples, including the Ukrainian people. We agree with Mr. Mark
Evans Austad, U.S. Ambassador to Finland, who said that the West
won in Helsinki, that it took advantage of Soviet eagerness for the
Conference to be held and got very real concessions in the humanitar-
ian areas without giving up anything in other fields.

And what's in it for us? If the West's vigorous insistence on the
full implementation of the provisions of the Helsinki Final Act does
result in increased tolerance of dissent in the Soviet Union and in-
creased respect for human and national rights, and leads to the gradual
liberalization of Soviet society and real change, then our own security
will have been immeasurably strengthened. And it will be a security
based not on superior might in confrontation with an adversary, but
a security based on the inherent superiority of our democratic ideals.

I must say that our committee is very much encouraged by the gen-
eral trend we see in our Government with respect to the humanitarian
provisions of the Helsinki Final Act. We applaud this Commission
for the work it is doing, Members of Congress for their continuing
support of human rights in the Soviet Union, and President Carter
and his administration for their principled stand on the human rights
issue.

I believe that we-Congress, this Commission, the Administration,
committees such as ours, the press-are on the right road in pressing
for the full implementation of the human rights provisions of the
Helsinki Final Act. And we must not turn back. For even if the Soviet
Government is not swayed by our stand, even if it reacts to it by in-
tensifying repression;,. we must,. by -our example, continue nurturing
the growth of legal consciousness within the Soviet Union and in other
totalitarian states. We must not turn away from the righteousness
of the movement for human and national rights in the U.S.S.R. It is
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very important that we support the forces that are working toward
humanizing Soviet society.

With respect to Ukraine, our committee believes that it would bejust and proper for Western governments, including our own, to take
positive steps to end the isolation of that country that has led to its
tragic situation. We believe there is every legal basis for including in
the agenda of the upcoming conference in Belgrade the question of
why Ukraine was excluded from the Helsinki Conference, and we ask
the Commission's support in convincing the State Department toundertake. this initiative. We will work to convince Western govern-
ments that Ukraine has every legal right to participate in international
affairs, including such events as the Olympic games, and that its
status as a sovereign republic, guaranteed by its Constitution and the
Soviet Constitution, entitles it to conduct its own external affairs and
to establish diplomatic relations. A small yet positive step in this direc-
tion will be the establishment of an American consulate in Kiev,
which, we hope, the American Government will use in such a way as
to promote the idea of Ukrainian sovereignty. Mindful of the deter-
rent effect the presence of Western correspondents in Ukraine would
have on the Soviet Government's inclination to repression, and citing
the provision for the free exchange of information and ideas promised
in the Helsinki Final Act, our committee will encourage the State
Department to work with press agencies toward securing accredita-
tion and access to Ukrainian cities for members of the free Western
press. Finally, we call for continued American Government support
of the arrested members of the Helsinki-monitoring groups in the So-
viet Union, and ask that such support be extended with equal con-
sistency to the lesser-known Oleksiy Tykhy as to the better-known
activists Yuri Orlov, Mykola Rudenko and Aleksandr Ginzburg.

In conclusion, I wish to emphasize that the idea of legal conscious-
ness put forth in the Ukrainian Public Group's Memorandum No. 1,
and the moral strength of the defenders of human and national rights
in the U.S.S.R.-the Sakharovs, the Morozes, the Rudenkos, the Or-
lovs and countless others-are very real forces and we should not
underestimate their power. Rather, we should draw from this moral
strength to sustain our own determination to pursue the goal of the
full implementation of the provisions of the Helsinki Final Act. Wereally have no choice. The alternative is to let the Helsinki Accords
become not only worthless in terms of the promises they contain but
worse than that yet another "provocative document of international
scope, which may serve as a trap for the credulous." This is what
Ukrainian political prisoner Nadiya Svitlychna called the Universal
Declaration of Human Rights in a letter from a labor camp in Mor-
dovia where she had ended up because of her "indiscreet faith" in the
Declaration.

- I do not think any of us here know how much the defenders of
human and national rights in the U.S.S.R. look to us in the West, how
fervently they call on us to join them in their righteousness. We re-
ceived a phone call a week ago from Nina Strokata-Karavanska of the
Ukrainian Public Group. She said, I quote: "Our fate is in your
hands."
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* Mr. Chairman, I would like to propose that the transcripts of those
telephone conversations be included in the permanent record of these
hearings.

Chairman FASCELL. Without objection we would be glad to receive
them for the record.

[Transcript of the above-mentioned telephone conversation
follows:]

Phone conversation between Nina Strokata-Karavanska, a member of the
Ukrainian Public Group To Promote the Observance of the Helsinki Ac-
cords, and a member of the Washington-based Helsinki Guarantees for Ukraine
Committee. The call came from Tarusa, near Moscow, where she is now resid-
ing, at 1:10 a.m., EST, February 17,1977.

At the beginning of the call, Nina Strokata-Karavanska identified herself and
asked that the conversation be recorded.

WASHINGTON COMMITTEE MEMBER. I'm turning on the recorder.
NINA STROXATA-KARAVANSKA. To Ukrainians on the American continent, from

Nina Strokata-Karavanska and Stefaniya Shabatura.
Sisters, Brothers, Colleagues, and all who care about Ukraine's fate!
Another wave of arrests has rolled across the Ukrainian land. Among those

arrested was writer Mykola Rudenko, who was the leader of the citizens' Group
formed in Ukraine to Promote the observance of the Helsinki Accords. Olek-
sly Tykhy, a member of the Kiev Group, was also arrested.

Mykola Rudenko and Oleksiy Tykhy will remain behind bars if Ukrainians
fail to muster the necessary strength and courage to defend them.

All of us who were and who remain political prisoners of -the Soviet Union trust
that our countrymen across the sea will staunchly defend all the patriots of
Ukraine.

February 17, 1977. From places of forced exile-Nina Strokata-Karavanska
and Stefaniya 8habatura.

Hello? * 4 *
WC. Nina Antonivna, we have it. * 4 And where are you living now?
NSK. In Tarusa.
WC. In Tarusa, at the same address?
NSK. Yes, yes.
WC. And where is Stefaniya (Shabatura) living? Do you have her address?
NSK. Listen to me carefully. Chinchenko in Canada knows the address. * * *

Please listen further. * * * You're recording, yes7
WC. Yes.
NSK. To the members of the American Society for Microbiology, from the

Ukrainian microbiologist, Nina Strokata-Karavansaua.
Dear Colleagues!
My views on the responsibility of the scientist in today's world compel me to

call on you, in the U.S.A., to raise your voices in the defense of those scientists
who become victims of totalitarian regimes. In our country such victims were
never few. Today, the authorities are after those who dare defend the humani-
tarian principles of the Helsinki Accords. For his stand on this vital issue,
Professor Yuri Orlov was arrested. A corresponding member of the Academy
of Sciences, Professor of Physics Yuri Orlov is one of the most prominent scien-
tists in this country.

Colleagues, can you imagine a scientist behind bars? Imagine that It Is any
one of you and not Professor Orlov who is being persecuted for his beliefs.
(Inaudible.)

WC. Nina Antonivna, we can't hear you. * * Hello, Nina * * * we can't
hear you. Would you please repeat the last paragraph?

NSK. Having imagined this, can you remain indifferent? If you cannot, let us
begin, together, to defend Professor Orlov.

February 17, 1977. From a place of forced exile-(Nina) Strokata-Karavanska.
WC. Very good, very good.
NSK. (Inaudible) * * * Extremely serious. Our fate is in your hands.
WC. Yes, we are going to work.
NSK. I beg of you, please do. * * * The Group Is being destroyed, but I am in-

sisting that it continue to exist even if only with two, even with three people.
WC. Was anyone else arrested in Ukranine In addition to Rudenko and Tykhy?


